

# **Walden University ScholarWorks**

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2022

# English Language Learner Teachers' Perspectives of Professional **Development and Their Implementation of Instructional Practices**

Cara Nicole Scales-Judkowitz Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Bilingual, Multilingual, and Multicultural Education Commons

# Walden University

College of Education

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Cara Nicole Scales-Judkowitz

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

#### **Review Committee**

Dr. Sunddip Aguilar, Committee Chairperson, Education Faculty
Dr. Brenda Kennedy, Committee Member, Education Faculty
Dr. Ionut-Dorin Stanciu, University Reviewer, Education Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University
2022

## Abstract

English Language Learner Teachers' Perspectives of Professional Development and

Their Implementation of Instructional Practices

by

Cara Nicole Scales-Judkowitz

MA, The Chicago School of Professional Psychology, 2011 BS, The University of Miami, 2006

Project Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Education

Walden University

August 2022

#### Abstract

An increasing number of U.S. teachers of English Language Learners (ELL) across the nation are not receiving adequate in-service training to provide instruction within students' zone of proximal development (ZPD). Vygotsky's ZPD is the difference between what a person can achieve when acting alone and what the same person can achieve when acting with support from someone else. ELL instructional practices should be implemented in ELL students' ZPD to ensure adequate academic performance. A lack of training is a local problem for a school district in the state of Florida. The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore the perspectives of ELL teachers regarding the professional development trainings they received to teach ELL students within their ZPD. The two research questions focused on: (a) how elementary teachers implement instructional practices and resources to teach ELL students within their ZPD and (b) what their perspectives are of the professional development they were provided to teach ELL students. A purposeful sample of eight teachers of ELL students in the first through fifth grades participated in individual interview sessions. Using thematic analysis, data were analyzed using open coding and axial coding. The findings revealed participants' concerns regarding their knowledge and preparation, as well as the professional development they were offered for teaching the ELL students. An in-service training project was created to provide teachers of ELL students with more information regarding strategies, accommodations, and instructional implementation. This study may contribute to positive social change by highlighting areas of concern for further research. Providing in-service training may equip teachers with the skills and knowledge that they need to teach ELL students within their ZPD, which may result in better educational outcomes.

# English Language Learner Teachers' Perspectives of Professional Development and Their Implementation of Instructional Practices

by

Cara Nicole Scales-Judkowitz

MA, The Chicago School of Professional Psychology, 2011 BS, The University of Miami, 2006

Project Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Education

Walden University

August 2022

## Dedication

To my parents, Phyllis and John Scales, who my entire life, have raised me to climb mountains even when the road was flat; who encouraged me to spread my wings, as they always believed I could fly; and who knew that my quest was to reach the unreachable stars.

To my husband, Joseph Judkowitz, who holds my hand through the darkest hours and who always walks with me through the roughest storms. And to my daughter Gabriella Judkowitz, who has been my cheerleader and number one supporter since the day I started. You are my heartbeat. To my girl Reagan and my boy Riley, always by my side always in my heart.

This project study is dedicated to all of you with my most sincere gratitude. I love you all forever! I walk for us all!

# Acknowledgments

Thank you to my committee chair, Dr. Sunddip Aguilar, who traveled this road with me from beginning to end, providing endless encouragement, guidance, and support throughout this journey.

Thank you to my second committee member, Dr. Brenda Kennedy, for all of the meaningful feedback that helped shape my research study into one of good quality.

Thank you to my URRs, Dr. Ionut Dorin Stanciu and Dr. Karen Hunt, for their meaningful feedback that helped make my research study what it is today. I am very grateful for my entire committee. For without each of them, I would not have made it to where I am today.

# Table of Contents

List of Tables	v
Section 1: The Problem	1
Introduction	1
Background	2
The Local Problem	4
Rationale	7
Evidence of the Problem at the Local Setting	8
Evidence of the Problem From Scholarly Literature	10
Purpose	11
Definition of Terms	12
Significance of the Study	14
Research Questions	15
Review of the Literature	15
Conceptual Framework	17
Professional Development for Teachers of ELL Students	19
ELL Instruction	23
Vocabulary	30
Computer Programs	33
Achievement Gap	36
Teacher Effectiveness	37
Literature of the Broader Problem	40
Section 2: The Methodology	46

Research Design and Approach	46
Participants	48
Criteria for Selection	48
Justification for Number of Participants	49
Procedures to Gain Access for Research	50
Establishing a Researcher-Participant Relationship	51
Ethical Procedures	52
Data Collection	53
Data Collection Instruments	53
Interview Protocol	54
Conducting the Interviews	55
Role of the Researcher	56
Data Analysis	57
Evidence of Quality	59
Discrepant Cases	60
Data Analysis Results	60
Validity of Data	62
Process for Coding the Data	62
Themes and Patterns	64
Section 3: The Project	73
Introduction	73
Rationale	74
Review of the Literature	75

Professional Learning Communities	76
Collaboration	78
Follow-Up Assignments	80
Project Description	82
Resources and Support	84
Potential Barriers and Solutions.	85
Proposal for Implementation and Project Timetable	85
Roles and Responsibilities	85
Project Evaluation Plan	86
Key Stakeholders	87
Project Implications	87
Social Change for the Local Site	87
Larger-Scale Social Change	88
Section 4: Reflections and Conclusions.	89
Introduction	89
Project Strengths and Limitations	89
Project Strengths	89
Project Limitations	91
Recommendations for Alternative Approaches	92
Scholarship, Project Development and Evaluation, and Leadership and	
Change	92
Self-Analysis of Scholarship.	93
Self-Analysis of Project Development	94

Self-Analysis of Leadership and Change	94
Reflection on Importance of the Work	95
Implications, Applications, and Directions for Future Research	95
Conclusion	96
References	97
Appendix A: The Project	117
Appendix B: Letter of Invitation.	132
Appendix C: Interview Protocol	136

# List of Tables

Table 1. Research Participant Demographics	61
Table 2. Inductive Categories and Themes	63
Table 3. Codes and Phrases	64
Table 4. Deductive Themes and Subthemes	65

#### Section 1: The Problem

#### Introduction

As more and more students with immigrant and refugee status continue to enter United States (U.S.) public school classrooms, the education system is becoming more culturally, racially, and educationally diverse. Teachers require different knowledge and skill sets to meet the needs of many of these students. English Language Learner (ELL) students, for instance, require special services to attain appropriate levels of mastery in the English language and academics (Barrow & Markman-Pithers, 2016). Rodriguez (2014) found that ELL programs grew by 60% making ELLs the fastest growing student group in the United States. According to the National Center for Educational Statistics, over 4.8 million (9.5 %) ELL students were enrolled in the 2014-2015 school year, an increase of 1 million from the 3.8 million (8.1%) in the 2000-2001 school year (Brown et al., 2017).

According to the Florida Department of Education (2019), there were a total of 265,000 ELL students in the state of Florida in 2019, speaking more than 300 different languages. The state ranked third in the United States in the size of the ELL population (Florida Department of Education, 2019). The problem is that the demand for services related to ELL needs is outpacing the in-service training of teachers who service this population. Nationally, only 29.5% of teachers who worked with ELLs in their classroom (both general education teachers and ELL teachers) reported that they had been properly trained (Rodriguez, 2014). In a survey conducted by Khong and Saito (2014), 87% of 422 mainstream kindergarten to Grade 12 (K-12) classroom teachers indicated they had

received in-service training on how to adequately teach ELL students. This statistic questions both the quality of instruction and the teachers' understanding of how to teach ELL students (Kong & Saito, 2014).

This basic qualitative project study, focuses on the instructional in-service training provided for teachers of ELL students in a Florida school district. and how these teachers implement the instruction in classroom settings. Section 1 of this project study includes an introduction to the local problem, the purpose of the project, and the literature supporting this investigation of the training and instructional practices of teachers working with ELL students.

# Background

In 1974, the U.S. Supreme Court decided in *Lau v. Nichols* that school district personnel must identify students whose proficiency in English is not yet adequate for them to learn without the proper accommodations (Hamann & Reeves, 2013). In the No Child Left Behind Act of 2001, federal lawmakers directed attention to ELL students, intending to help them to obtain proficiency in the English language (Barrow & Markman-Pithers, 2016). However, research has shown that due to the ELL certification, most teachers felt less pressure to meet the needs of the ELLs; because this support was conceptualized as an ELL-certified teacher's job, teachers felt it was not their concern. Scholarly literature shows that although the number of ELL students entering school systems has expanded exponentially, the number of teachers with ELL qualifications has remained inadequate (Hamann & Reeves, 2013). Research indicates that, in 2014, only 12% of public-school teachers across the United States who taught ELL students had 8

hours or more of professional development training on meeting the needs of ELL students (Zhang & Pelttari, 2014). Other research shows that teachers who do receive training are generally dissatisfied with the kind of professional development offered by their districts (Peter et al., 2012). In a study conducted by Okhremtchouk and Sahr Sellu (2019), participants reported that they did not feel ready to teach ELLs in the areas of language acquisition theories, foundations of ELL curriculum, or language assessment and foundation.

O'Hara's (2020) research indicates that new teachers enter the classroom with limited information on meeting the needs of ELL students. Although new teachers have been exposed to accommodations for the ELLs, they often are lacking tools and strategies and exposure to ELLs. Although mentoring programs are generally provided to new teachers, they often do not emphasize the importance of the academic language development of ELLs (O'Hara et al., 2020). In another study, teachers of ELL students expressed frustration with their inability to assess the progress of individual students in standard-based curriculum and instruction, as the grading focused on the ability to reach standards and not the student growth (Kibler et al., 2016).

Although many teachers acknowledge that ELLs need modifications and accommodations, few understand how different types of accommodations may affect learning, particularly linguistic and instructional accommodations (Pappamihiel & Lynn, 2016). In a survey conducted by Larsen (2013), 54% of the ELL teachers stated that they were not at all or were only marginally prepared to teach ELL students (Larsen, 2013). In addition, Peercy et al.'s (2015) research indicated that many new and preservice

mainstream teachers admit to feeling inadequately prepared to teach ELL students. This research shows the scope of the broader problem, which is inadequate and ineffective professional development provided to U.S. teachers of ELL students.

#### The Local Problem

The problem at Snowflake Mountain Public Schools (SMPS, a pseudonym) is that teachers of English Language Learner (ELL) students are not receiving sufficient professional development to help them meet the instructional needs of ELL students within their zone of proximal development (ZPD). The ZPD refers to the difference of what individuals can accomplish on their own versus what they can do with the assistance of another (Danish et al., 2017). In successful learning processes, the adult's assistance is adapted to the child's ability, meaning that the adult typically offers greater assistance in the beginning; the assistance gradually fades as the child becomes more capable (Clara, 2017). ELL students might benefit from being taught within their ZPD, as they need assistance when first learning a new language. If the ELL students are not provided with proper accommodations and instructional practices within their ZPD, the ELLs often continue to struggle in their academic performance, regularly underperforming in relation to their native English-speaking peers (Szpara, 2017). According to the bilingual department chair at SMPS, there is a current gap between what teachers are being trained to teach the students and how they should be prepared to meet the instructional needs of ELLs within their ZPD.

ELL students do not all start at the same level regarding English comprehension, as they have different factors regarding exposure to English. These include prior

schooling, home environments, and life experiences, all of which contribute to where they begin academically and developmentally when entering school as an ELL. Therefore, it is important for teachers to distinguish between what a student is currently capable of with some assistance within their ZPD, and those students that are currently able to work more independently, outside their ZPD (Danish et al., 2017). Although the benefits of using ZPD with ELL students is well documented, many teachers continue to instruct students as a whole class (Danish et al., 2017). By teaching the class as a whole group, teachers provide students with minimal or nonexistent opportunities to talk about their learning and experiences.

Furthermore, teachers are unable to focus on each student's area of academic concern. This can hinder communicative interaction (between teacher and student and between a student and their peers) and even interrupt the emergence of communicative strategies (Behroozizad & Nambiar, 2014). Therefore, students benefit from learning in smaller groups and should be given the opportunity to converse with their peers for both practicing English and learning from each other. Language development happens through collaborating and interacting with other speakers. Learning can come from not only an expert or more advanced peer, but also from peers of the same level and from literary sources (Carr, 2018).

One way to model the technique of teaching ELLs within their ZPD is to use the method of scaffolding. In the field of education, the term *scaffolding* refers to a process in which teachers model or demonstrate how to solve a problem and then step back, offering support as needed. Vygotsky's perspective on scaffolding is that a teacher should

encourage and strengthen independent learning because it is the teacher who is able to recognize the learner's ZPD (Behroozizad & Nambiar, 2014). Scaffolding is utilized to improve students' comprehension of class material over time through social interaction. Teachers use this technique to guide students with assignments at the beginning of the learning process. Students use what they have learned to move forward and eventually work independently (Colter & Ulatowski, 2017).

Vygotsky's ZPD is defined as the difference between what a person can achieve when acting alone and what the same person can achieve when acting with support from someone else (Fernandez et al., 2015). Scaffolding is the support offered by that other person to help the ELL students succeed academically. Esquinca et al. (2014) stated that the six essential elements of scaffolding are (a) recruiting interest in a task, (b) simplifying the task, (c) keeping the goal, (d) marking critical features of discrepancies between the produced and the ideal solution, (e) controlling frustration and risk during problem-solving, and (f) demonstrating an idealized version of what is produced. Teachers need to implement these elements to effectively scaffold instruction.

Teachers at SMPS are provided a mandated list of ELL strategies to implement when instructing ELL students within their ZPD (see Appendix A). According to the Bilingual department chair, observations of the teachers' interactions with the students, as well as examinations of data of the ELL students' academic growth and achievement, have both uncovered concern regarding the training offered to teachers on how to teach ELL students within their ZPD. The concern for teachers to adequately implement instruction to ELL students goes beyond the SMPS district.

The training offered to teachers of ELL students is a nationwide problem. According to Kibler et al. (2016), findings from multiple survey studies attest that many teachers in the United States are not adequately prepared to teach ELL students. One study indicated that of 41.2% of public-school teachers with ELL students, surveyed nationwide, only 12.5% of public-school teachers with ELL students had 8 or more hours of training on how to teach ELL students (Kibler et al., 2016). Okhremtchouk and Sellu (2019) found that ELL exposure during in-service, especially during preservice professional development, resulted in teachers having a greater sense of ELL readiness. Okhremtchouk and Sellu's finding is supported by Johnson and Wells (2017), who suggested that teachers who attend professional development focused on ELL students rate themselves more prepared to teach ELL students than teachers who have not attended the professional development.

## Rationale

In the SMPS district, teachers have indicated that the in-service and/or preservice training they receive is inadequate or ineffective when confronted with real ELL classroom teaching. According to the bilingual department chair at SMPS, student test results, teacher observation, interviews, and other data have supported the concern with the in-service training, regardless of added federal and state legal definitions, lawful expectations, and penalties for noncompliance (receivership). Assessment results indicate that ELLs are achieving well below the national standards and the ELLs are falling behind academically in all content areas. The problem at SMPS is consistent with findings from the literature (Rodriguez, 2014).

# **Evidence of the Problem at the Local Setting**

According to data posted on the SMPS district website, there were an estimated 159,903 elementary students in the district during the 2015-2016 school year; 46,190 (29%) of these students were ELLs. During the 2016-2017 school year, 48,668 of 159,538 (31%) elementary students in the SMPS were ELL students. During the 2017-2018 school year, of the 155,873 elementary students in the SMPS, 43,700 (28%) of the students were ELLs. Approximately 30% of the elementary students in the SMPS from 2015-2018 were ELL students. Furthermore, the SMPS district bilingual department chair indicated that only four face-to-face instructional ELL professional development sessions are provided each year. There are two PDs offered at the beginning of the school year: one professional development in the spring and one in the summer; an insufficient number of professional development to effectively prepare the teachers of ELL students.

In addition to these PDs, four to five curriculum specialists typically provide ELL support in six to eight schools in the district. A curriculum specialist from the bilingual department for SMPS reported that the department works in conjunction with other curriculum departments, offering PDs during the school year. The main focus of these additional PDs is not on ELL instruction but on regular education curriculum. The curriculum specialist also reported that principals are encouraged to contact the bilingual department in the district should they need any support. Finally, online instructional webinars are provided for teachers who are unable to attend a professional development. Approximately 270 teachers of ELL students attended the first district-wide training of the 2020 school year. A SMPS bilingual department curriculum specialist reported that

the remaining four PDs each have an estimated 75-150 teachers in attendance each year, some of whom may have attended more than one of those PDs.

According to bilingual department curriculum specialists, several general education teachers who taught ELL students and ELL teachers remarked throughout the 2016-2017 school year that they had not been to more than two ELL development sessions, if any, since they started teaching ELL students. Other ELL teachers noted that they had yet to attend any trainings for teaching ELL students. A bilingual curriculum support specialist from the SMPS district reported there are not enough professional development sessions provided for the number of K-12 ELL teachers who need training, nor are there enough teachers of ELL students attending the PDs that are provided. There is a gap between what teachers are being trained to teach ELLs and how the teachers are implementing instruction in the classroom to meet the needs of their ELLs within their ZPD.

According to the bilingual department chair, in the local school district, ELL students take the Accessing Comprehension and Communication in English State to State (ACCESS) 2.0 assessments. ACCESS 2.0 is an English language proficiency assessment that is administered for ELL students in 40 states. The ACCESS 2.0 assessment includes four sections: reading, writing, speaking, and listening. School leaders use the data from these assessments to evaluate the ELL student comprehension (ability and capability) so that they can be placed in the ELL program accordingly and with proper accommodations. According to the bilingual department chair, results from these assessments prompted study regarding whether ELL students were receiving sufficient

instruction. According to the bilingual chair at SMPS, many students are not exiting the ELL program in their expected 2- to 3-year window. According to the data provided by the data, research, and analysis department at SMPS, the results from the 2016-2017 ACCESS 2.0 assessment show that students lack academic improvement. Of the 69,957 ELL students tested on the ACCESS 2.0, only 28% met proficiency. According to the bilingual department chair, due to the students not meeting proficiency, many of the ELL students are not exiting the ELL program due to poor performance on the reading and especially the writing section of the ACCESS 2.0 exam.

# **Evidence of the Problem From Scholarly Literature**

Researchers have documented several issues with teachers' training on ELL instructional methods. Rodriguez (2014) found that almost half of the ELL teachers had not participated in an ELL professional development, and about a quarter of the teachers had less than 10 hours of in-service application. Sui (2015) noted that many teachers in a mainstream classroom with ELL students have inadequate knowledge about ELLs, or about what constitutes effective ELL instruction for them. Data suggest that general education teachers of ELL students are lacking confidence and doubting their individual skills for working with ELL students (Tellez & Manthey, 2015). In their research, Kong and Saito (2016) stated that the biggest institutional obstacle for ELL teachers is inadequate in-service and preservice training, despite the importance of preparing teachers to work with ELLs. They further noted that in a survey conducted, more than three-quarters of 422 mainstream K-12 classroom teachers did not receive any training (preservice or in-service) in ELL education. Instructors have difficulty in obtaining

knowledge about teaching ELL students and in practicing what they have learned(Daniel, 2014). As evidenced by these studies, the problem of how teachers are trained, and how they use ELL instructional and grading strategies, is not unique to SMPS.

# Purpose

The purpose of this study was to research the perspectives of elementary teachers of ELL students regarding the professional development trainings they received to teach ELL students within their ZPD. I also explored how the teachers of ELLs implement instructional practices in their classrooms to teach ELLs within their ZPD. The need for this study was based on the gap between what teachers are being trained to teach ELLs and how the teachers are implementing instruction in the classroom to meet the needs of their ELLs within their ZPD. If a teacher is not trained correctly, and a student fails to learn to read adequately as a child, social and economic advances in the future will be difficult (James, 2014).

Tellez and Manthey (2015) stated that the Latino population constitutes the largest group of ELLs (80- 85%) and thus serves as a proxy for the assessment of ELL achievement. Latinos have the lowest level of education and the highest dropout rate (Tellez & Manthey, 2015). According to Rodriguez (2014), about 40-50% of 15 to 17-year-old Hispanic students were below grade level, which may indicate poor retention. In addition, Hispanics have the lowest level of bachelor's degree completion among ethnic groups (Rodriguez, 2014). Calderon and Zamora (2012 associated the low success rate with diminished quality of life students who do not complete high school, including lower standards of living and possible criminal activity (Calderon & Zamora, 2012). In

summary, children with poor English skills are less likely to succeed in school and beyond (Barrow & Markman-Pithers, 2016). To reverse this trend, research regarding the in-service training of ELL teachers and strategies for implementing proper instructional practices of all content areas for ELL students is warranted.

## **Definition of Terms**

Access for ELLs 2.0: A secure, large-scale English language proficiency assessment administered to K-12 students who have been identified as ELLs. It is given annually in WIDA Consortium member states to monitor students' progress in acquiring academic English (WIDA, 2018).

*Bilingual*: A term that is often used interchangeably with *bilingualism*. It is the practice of alternatively using two languages by an individual or group of speakers (Ping, 2017).

Comprehension English Language Learning Assessment (CELLA): An assessment that was administered from May 2008 to May 2015 to measure the progress of English Language Learners' (ELLs') proficiency in English. The ACCESS for ELLs 2.0 assessments replaced the CELLA program (Florida Department of Education, 2017).

Curriculum support specialist: According to the SMES website (2018), a

Curriculum Support Specialist is an employee who "serves as a resource to

administration and teachers and is responsible for planning, delivering, and presenting

subject area in-service professional development to teachers and/or students by

developing curriculum materials and assessment tools and providing a demonstration and

lessons on how to sufficiently use the materials and tools".

English Language Learner (ELL): A term that is often used interchangeably with English as a Second Language or limited English proficiency. The state definition of English Language Learners (ELLs, following the federal definition of limited English proficiency, is "an individual who was not born in the United States or whose native language is a language other than English and who has sufficient difficulty speaking, reading, writing, or understanding the English language; these difficulties may deny such individual the opportunity to learn successfully in classrooms where the language of instruction is English" (Cellante & Donne, 2013).

*Mainstream classroom*: A classroom environment in which instruction and curricula have been designed for native-speaking students (Kibler, 2013)

Professional development: A term, also referred to as in-service or preservice training, that involves a continuum of learning and support activities designed to prepare individuals to work with and on behalf of young children and their families, as well as ongoing experiences to enhance this work. These opportunities lead to improvements in the knowledge, skills, practices, and dispositions of early childhood professionals (National Association for the Education of Young Children, 2017).

Scaffolding: A term that refers to a cluster of instructional techniques designed to move students from a novice position toward a greater understanding so that they become independent learners (Colter & Ulatowski, 2017).

WIDA Consortium: "A nonprofit cooperative group whose purpose is to develop standards and assessments that meet and exceed the goals of the No Child Left Behind

Act of 2001 and promote educational equity for ELLs" (Greater Clark County Schools, 2014).

Zone of proximal development (ZPD): The distance between the actual developmental level as determined by independent problem-solving and the level of potential problem solving as determined through problem-solving under adult guidance or in collaboration with more able peers (Vygotsky, 1978).

# **Significance of the Study**

The project study is potentially significant to the local district because it addresses the gap between what the district's teachers are being trained to teach ELLs and how the teachers are implementing these instructional strategies to teach ELLs within their ZPD. The stakeholders (teachers of ELL students, parents, and administrators) may benefit from the findings of this study. The administrators may use the information to provide more and appropriate support and training for teachers. All the ELL teachers may be provided additional training to teach the ELLs. Providing quality professional development training is necessary in order to create a better learning experience for the ELL students who are struggling with a new language (Kong & Saito, 2014). The students may then receive effective education, with the appropriate resources and accommodations. Implementing accurate instructional strategies that focus on the diverse learning necessities of the ELLs in reading and writing could improve their academic performance (Tomlinson, 2015).

The results of this project study may provide insight on needed improvements in teacher training for teachers of the ELL students. The knowledge gained on teachers'

perspectives through interviews resulted in the development of professional development sessions. Positive social change may result from increased in-service training for teachers of ELL students. Such training may provide ELL students with better education and allow them to succeed in school and be more prepared for postsecondary education or employment. This study may increase understanding of the problem of teachers of ELL students not receiving adequate in-service training, by highlighting areas of concern.

## **Research Questions**

This project study, investigated what instructional practices teachers use to teach ELL students within their ZPD and what training teachers of ELLs need to provide better instruction to ELLs. The participants were selected through purposeful sampling and included one teacher of ELL students from each grade level (first to fifth grade) in each of three elementary schools in the SMPS. The following two research questions (RQs) guide the basic qualitative research study:

RQ1: How do the elementary teachers of ELL students implement instructional practices and resources used to teach ELL students within their ZPD?

RQ2: What are elementary teachers' perspectives of the information they receive at the professional development training provided to teach |ELL students within their ZPD?

## **Review of the Literature**

The literature research focuses on ELL student achievement, Professional

Development for teachers of ELL, teacher perspective of teaching ELL students, and

Vygotsky's ZPD theory. The literature showed that ELL academic achievement is low, teachers feel unprepared to teach the ELL students, and there is not enough training provided for the teachers of ELL students (Soto-Santiago et al., 2015). Literature defined Vygotsky's ZPD as the difference between what a person can achieve when acting alone, and what the same person can achieve when acting with support from someone else (Soto-Santiago et al., 2015). The project study will indicate whether the teachers are being trained various instructional strategies for ELL students and if they are implementing the provided strategies in the classroom.

The literature review was conducted using the Walden University Library to search in the education databases Education Source and ERIC, as well as the psychology database PsycARTICLES, for peer-reviewed literature published within the last 5 years. In the education databases, keywords such as *English Language Learner*, *English as a Second Language*, *professional development*, *teacher training*, *instruction*, *strategies*, and *zone of proximal development* were used. The psychology databases were used to research the conceptual framework for this project study. Key terms included *theorists*, *Piaget*, *Vygotsky*, and *zone of proximal development*. The review of literature has been divided up into eight sections: conceptual framework, professional development for teachers of ELL students, ELL instruction, achievement gap, vocabulary, computer programs, accommodations, grading and assessments, teacher effectiveness, and teacher perspectives.

# **Conceptual Framework**

The conceptual framework for this project study was aligned with a social constructivist approach where learners are the center of instruction. Social constructivism includes the idea that people generate knowledge and meaning from an interaction between their experiences and their ideas (Ardiansyah & Ujihanti, 2018). The project study is grounded in Lev Vygotsky's ZPD, a concept which distinguishes between a learner's independent development of problem-solving and a learner's development of problem-solving under adult guidance (Shabani, 2016b). In this study, the distinction was between ELLs who are given grade-level work without proper strategies and accommodations and ELL students who are given proper strategies and accommodations. Vygotsky's work evolved from the recognition of a need to better understand how learning is constructed so that students can better achieve understanding and accomplish better learning (Behroozizad & Nambiar, 2014).

In developing his theory of cognitive development, Vygotsky derives from social interactions that underpinned the guided learning of adults and peers. Vygotsky indicated that interaction with peers is an effective way to develop skills and strategies; however, adults are equally, if not more so, an important source of cognitive development (Shabani, 2016a). Vygotsky's idea was that with a more capable peer or teacher assistance, students can operate at a higher level than they could independently (Wass & Golding, 2014). To be able to succeed in any aspect of profession and adulthood, students must be knowledgeable; to be knowledgeable, they must be able to learn comprehensively (Ardiansyah & Ujihanti, 2018). Constructivist teachers are responsible

for guiding students' activity, modeling behavior, and providing examples that will transform student group discussions into communication about the subject at hand (Kumari, 2014). This is especially the case with ELL students because due to their language barrier they require more visual and hands-on presentations When teachers use constructivist teaching strategies, they provide students the opportunity to build meaning in what they learn which may lead to academic success (Weimer, 2013).

The key elements of Vygotsky's ZPD framework define the differences between what an individual can achieve independently and what an individual can achieve when receiving support (Soto-Santiago et al., 2015). Learning within Vygotsky's ZPD occurs in four stages. During Stage I, learners engage in a task with support as they are unable to complete the task without the backing of modeling, coaching, scaffolding, and other tools, such as technology, that provide assistance (Polly & Byker, 2020). During Stage II learners begin to become self-supported, and tasks are completed without assistance; however, learning is not fully developed or automatized (Polly & Byker, 2020). During Stage III, leaners focus on completing the task. The performance is developed and automatized, and assistance is no longer needed, as it may be disruptive at this stage (Polly & Byker, 2020). Stage IV is deautomatization, where learners cycle back through their ZPD modifying and adjusting actions based on context (Polly & Byker, 2020).

Vygotsky suggested that students function better academically when afforded knowledgeable and supervisory guidance from leaders. Vygotsky's perspective, that the environment in which children grow up will influence how they think and what they think about, adds to the academic diversity of the ELL students and how they are being

educated. Vygotsky's theories relate to the problem statement (ELL teachers not being sufficiently trained to teach ELL students) on whether or not teachers are aware, observe, or follow the precepts. The lack of teacher training in the local school district is, therefore, problematic because it results in reduced ELL student performance and achievement.

Vygotsky's theory of ZPD suggests that cognitive development varies across cultures. According to the bilingual department chair, this portends the dilemma faced by ELL teachers, who are being confronted by huge increases in immigrant populations. Simultaneously, they are being prepared in ways that are inadequate and/or disproportional to the challenges they face.

The project study, used Vygotsky's theorems to address dilemmas and remedies currently being researched. The project study investigated instructional practices and strategies implemented by the SMPS ELL teachers in response to district-provided professional development, while seeking to understand whether there was a correlation between the research study and Vygotsky's ZPD. Data were obtained from interviews with ELL-designated teachers in the district.

# **Professional Development for Teachers of ELL Students**

The number of ELL students in school across the United States is continuously increasing; most teachers will have ELL students in their classrooms in the near future, if not already (Roy-Campbell, 2013). Schools with high concentrations of ELLs tend to have more teachers with provisional, emergency, or temporary certification, and these teachers receive less in-service training and support than their counterparts in schools

with lower concentrations of ELLs (Lopez et al., 2014). ELLs have the lowest graduation rates across subgroups (Lopez et al., 2014).

To support students learning English, all teachers need opportunities to learn how they can educate these learners effectively (Daniel, 2014). The value of professional development is essential for creating quality education for our ELL students, as they enhance teacher capacity to influence student achievement (Rodriguez, 2014). School district administrators have indicated a need for teacher professional development on the understanding of cultural issues, assessing student progress, and developing instructional strategies for ELL students (Babinski et al., 2018). Research studies have indicated inadequate preparation of teachers to teach ELL students (Roy-Campbell, 2013). The majority of classroom teachers have not had specialized training for working with ELLs. Less than 20% of teacher education programs require a course focused on ELLs (Babinski et al., 2018). Teachers are reporting limited training for teaching ELL students, with an average of 4 hours of ELL training; most of their professional development were not even related to ELLs (Cellante & Donne, 2013).

Roy-Campbell (2013) suggested that one of the reasons for the insufficient training would be that the educators presenting the training may not be prepared themselves. Daniel (2014) supported this in her research where she identified the reason teachers are not learning to educate ELLs is that teacher educators at internship sites are neither modeling nor discussing effective knowledge, skills, and dispositions of supporting linguistically diverse students (Daniel, 2014). Razak et al. (2016) suggested that ELL teachers are not volunteering to attend PDs, but rather are obligated or

mandated to attend. Of those attending PDs, only 12 to 27% of them have seen improvement in their teaching, as most of the PDs are poorly organized, and there is seldom if ever a follow-up workshop to provide support or get feedback from teachers (Razak et al., 2016). Song (2016) suggested ELL students will continue to fail unless teachers take more active roles in becoming better learners (Song, 2016).

ELL students are falling behind academically, and assessment results are indicating that ELLs are achieving well below national standards. The number of certified bilingual and ELL teachers needs to increase, as well as the instructional capacity of teachers serving ELLs in the mainstream classroom (Rodriguez, 2014). Teacher quality affects student academic success, and teacher training can enhance teacher quality (Daniel, 2014). Yet, teachers cannot be expected to implement what they have not been taught (Babinski et al., 2018). To support students learning English, all teachers need opportunities to learn how they can educate these learners effectively (Daniel, 2014). While teachers may understand the role of oral communication for learning, they may not be aware that ELLs often need more explicit scaffolding in performing academic tasks (Estapa et al., 2016).

Traditional professional development uses "one-shot" workshops as a medium to equip teachers with the knowledge and skills they need. However, they receive the most criticisms, and research has shown evidence of failure of these workshops, as they seldom provide a follow-up event, teachers do not receive feedback, and they tend to be poorly organized (Razak et al., 2016). In an attempt to improve professional development, the use of videos for professional development was implemented to help

teacher development with the ability to review and consider the events that occurred. However, even with this tool, challenges occurred. Teachers do not always consider videos filmed in other classrooms to be relevant to what is occurring in their classrooms. In addition, the camera may not always capture the same view that a teacher may observe in the classroom (Estapa et al., 2016).

Online courses have become increasingly common to certify teachers of ELLs; however, little is known of the long-term effects on either the teacher readiness or the effects of the students' learning (Roman, 2013). Online courses were introduced to eliminate barriers that were caused by traditional professional development (Razak et al., 2016). Despite the benefits of the "anywhere, anytime" access online courses provide, studies have shown that ELL teachers have used them to a limited extent, as these programs have failed to highlight how teachers of ELLs can use this tool to find support (Razak et al., 2016).

Another method of professional development called Coaching has been on the rise over the last decade. Coaching, unlike the traditional 1-day in-service professional development, is a type of ongoing, contextualized support that has an impact on teacher learning and practices (Rodriguez, 2014). Song (2016) suggested that successful professional development sessions need to be implemented in the teachers' classrooms with a supervisor or coach; otherwise, the teachers may lose the potential effects of how the lessons should be taught in the classroom. (Song, 2016). In her research study, Meissel et al., (2016), suggested ongoing visits by school facilitators (once every two weeks) involved classroom observation with feedback and discussions through learning

conversations. Facilitators also modeled literacy practices in the teachers' classrooms, led collective activities such as analysis of achievement data, sessions of moderation of writing or reviewing, etc. (Meissel et al., 2016). The results of Meissel et al.'s research study show increases in student achievement and teacher confidence. If teachers of ELL students received this type of support, ELL students could show greater gains as well.

#### **ELL Instruction**

Effective instruction for ELL students is composed of multiple functions which include, utilizing strategies to "decode" the curriculum, environmental settings, and cultural considerations. Many ELL students come to this country as immigrants, or were born in the United States but speak different languages at home. Some of the ELL students have not had much schooling in the country from which they originated, and others are literate in their native language and possess excellent content knowledge. Due to mobility, many ELLs have not developed the literacy skills in English that are expected by schools (Ziegenfuss et al., 2014).

Teachers are directed to provide positive learning environments in the classroom where students feel comfortable and accepted. It is essential for teachers to provide welcoming child-centered environments that are conducive to children's learning. (Sullivan et al., 2015). This can be achieved through practicing nonjudgmental discussions, reflections, and the use of engagement strategies (Ziegenfuss et al., 2014). Ziegenfuss et al. (2014), indicates that student motivation and achievement outcomes are greatly influenced by the feeling of belonging, awareness that their teachers value their intellectual competence, and that they can trust the people around them (Ziegenfuss et al.,

2014). It is impressed upon teachers of ELL students to learn of the student's culture, family background, interests, and expectations, regardless of their differences and issues that they may bring to school. Everything about the student becomes an access point to help the student learn therefore, these are critical components for the students' success. (Ziegenfuss et al., 2014). "Teachers should structure activities and provide appropriate classroom support to motivate readers to bring who they are to the reading tasks" (Louie & Sierschynski, 2015, p.103). Honoring students' culture through curriculum choices and instruction is a dimension of culturally responsive teaching. Classroom discussions must engage students and create a learning environment that is understanding and supportive of individual differences (Ziegenfuss et al., 2014). A teacher should connect a subject in the curriculum to an event or situation of the students' prior knowledge. ELL students will be able to construct meaning from the text by relying on prior experience to parallel, contrast, or affirm what the author suggested in the text (Ardiansyah & Ujihanti, 2018).

ELLs often go through what is considered as the silent period, often misinterpreted by teachers as an unwillingness to participate, yet this period plays a crucial role in language acquisition and cultural adaptation. It is characterized as active listening to process the language that is being heard and apply it to the context in which is being used (Sullivan et al., 2015). Classroom discussions and conversations also help with achieving academic literacy. ELLs need to spend time in academic content conversations, as well as meaningful conversations so that they can practice using their voice (Louie &Sierschynski, 2015). Louie and Sierschynski (2015) emphasized this by adding that ELLs must spend a significant amount of time in discussions and

conversations, where they use the English language themselves, and not just respond to a teacher. English learners must be allowed to demonstrate knowledge, skills, and abilities in any language (English, their native language, or both) (Barrow & Markman-Pithers, 2016). Recognizing the level of language understanding is an important element of language instruction in the content area. All teachers should understand how language is acquired because all teachers teach students who are learning the English language (Ziegenfuss et al., 2014).

The goal of any constructivist program is to stimulate students in all areas of development, physical, social, emotional, and cognitive development (Ardiansyah & Ujihanti, 2018). While instructional strategies are beneficial to all students, they are critical for ELL students (Cervetti et al., 2014). Regardless of language level, all ELL readers use strategies to make their reading more efficient and effective (Park & Kim, 2016). Instead of "dumbing down" the curriculum, teachers can critically evaluate their content area, focusing on the most essential aspects of such, and create modified and supported instruction for ELLs (Ziegenfuss et al., 2014).

The gradual release of responsibility is an instructional model that occurs in four stages, shifting the responsibilities of learning from the teacher to the students (Cimino, 2018). The first stage of the gradual release of responsibility is the teacher models; where the teacher demonstrates the learning task, strategies and provides explicit instruction (Webb et al., 2019). During the second stage, guided practice, the students practice the task taught to them, while the teacher guides the students (Webb et al., 2019). The third stage is the collaborative stage that allows the students to work together while

the teacher overlooks their work (Webb et al., 2019). Finally, the fourth stage is the independent stage that provides the students an opportunity to apply their learning without teacher support (Webb et al., 2019). These stages are also known as I Do, We Do, You Do Together, and You Do (Cimino, 2018). The gradual release of responsibility model reflects Vygotsky's ZPD theory that meaningful learning takes place over time with ample guidance and practice (Clark, 2014). The gradual release of responsibility model may occur over a day, a week, a month, or a year (Cimino, 2018).

To make concepts more comprehensible for ELLs, learning tools are suggested, such as images and videos, manipulatives, and realia with academic vocabulary (which help improve vocabulary), as well as the use of more kinesthetic activity instead of just learning through text or lecture (Cervetti et al., 2014). Practical demonstrations, pictures and, graphs help the ELL students understand abstract and complex language. Wordless picture books showcase the art of visual storytelling...they may display multiple levels of meaning and unique structures, use symbols, express tone, and require cultural, literary, and content knowledge for comprehension (Louie & Sierschynski, 2015). Constructivist teaching practices help learners to internalize, reshape or transform any new information. Researchers have found that dialogic reading, an interactive book-reading approach where the teachers model rich language and promote active child participation, enhances the vocabulary skills, frequency and complexity of responses, and other literacy skills of children from low-income backgrounds (Lopez et al., 2014).

Group games are a central feature of the curriculum, and learning centers with art materials, block play, writing and drawing, dramatic play, and exploration with raw

materials, such as dirt, sand, and water are often used to expose students to new areas of interest and/or encourage the students to make choices while involving them in peer play (Ardiansyah & Ujihanti, 2018). ELL participation, where they can use the English language themselves, such as in a small group or pairs, can create a context for meaningful extended language use (Louie & Sierschynski, 2015). ELL students thrive from the use of visual aids such as pictures, graphs, and demonstrations, especially to comprehend complex and abstract language. Repetition is a tool used for ELL students to comprehend new information. It is important not to rely too heavily on the students' native language to assist them. Research shows that many teachers believe that the frequent use of the first language delays the learning of English, and fluency which they view as essential to succeed in their education and lives (Shim, 2014).

Tools and strategies used to teach content to ELL students are an amazing component in the ELL classroom; however, the amount of effort put forth by the teachers to make language understandable for the students is an area that is also imperative to the ELL classroom and yet, needs reexamination, as most teachers of ELL students are not trained and prepared (Cervetti et al., 2014). Teachers need to be trained to understand that ELL students are working to achieve two different milestones at the same time, mastery of the English language, and acquisition of academic content knowledge (Babinski et al., 2018). Reading comprehension is an interactive mental process between the reader's linguistic knowledge, knowledge of the world, and knowledge about a given topic (Ardiansyah & Ujihanti, 2018). ELL students face challenges in speaking, reading, and writing complex content in English (Ziegenfuss et al., 2014).

When teaching ELL students, it is imperative to understand the difference between instructional and linguistic accommodations. Instructional accommodations taught regularly in most teacher PDs, pertain to how it is taught, made accessible, and assessed. Linguistic accommodations involve the direct manipulation of language so that second language acquisition can be integrated into classroom practice; some examples include: directions read out loud, using simplified vocabulary, and rephrasing or translating. (Pappamihiel & Lynn, 2016). Included among numerous language strategies associated with enhanced language development are the modeling of varied vocabulary and advanced linguistic structures, strategic repetition, effective use of open-ended questions, expansions, and recasts of children's utterances, extended talk on specific topics, and cognitively rich topics of conversation (Lopez, 2014).

Research has shown that when asking an ELL teacher about the content linguistic accommodations being used in the classroom, they usually refer to the instructional accommodations, as they are unaware of the difference. All content learning must include accommodations for language and linguistic support that go beyond the instructional accommodations, otherwise learning the content will be hindered (Pappamihiel & Lynn, 2016). Cervetti et al. (2014), shares an instructional model referred to as *Sheltered Instruction Observation Protocol (SIOP)* that presents ELL learners with the same instruction as their native English-speaking peers, only with strategies that make the content more comprehensible to them (Cervetti et al., 2014). This model focuses on lesson plan adaptation for ELLs and specifically includes the development of both linguistic and instructional accommodations (Pappamihiel & Lynn, 2016). Research

showed that teachers who participated in using this instructional model perceived that they improved their instructional strategies for ELLs. They attributed their improvement to the SIOP model, as well as guided coaching (Song, 2016).

Additional areas that require extra consideration include, but are not limited to, figurative language, dual meaning words, how much time teachers wait for a student to respond to questions, rate of speech, enunciation, as these areas all play a role in an ELLs' understanding of classroom processes, content, and language learning goals (Cervetti et al., 2014).

#### **Differentiated Instruction**

Differentiated instruction is the modifying of instruction to meet the student's individual needs (Turner et al., 2017). The rationale of differentiated instruction grew from the concerns of the diversity of student learning needs in the school classrooms (Goddard et al., 2015). According to Goddard et al. (2015), students are not all equally proficient on subjects, nor will they be similarly motivated by the same content.

Providing a variety of classroom activities and ways of learning, are key to differentiating instruction (Goddard et al., 2015). Differentiated instruction provides opportunities for students where they are pushed slightly beyond their comfort zones using materials within their ZPD, to challenge them to become better readers (Martinez & Plevyak, 2020).

AlHashmi and Elyas (2018) discuss Tomlinson's (2001) three curricular elements required to modify differentiated instruction: content, process, and product. The content is the information and ideas students are expected to learn. The process is how the student

makes sense of the information they are learning. The product demonstrates their comprehension of the information that they have learned (AlHashmi & Elyas, 2018). Park and Datnow, (2017) stated that students' needs are not just about their academic proficiency or their assessment progress, but also about their interest, and readiness (Park & Datnow, 2017). Birnie (2015) explains that students experience differentiated instruction with three common models: direct instruction of the teacher, cooperative learning in groups, and highly individualized computer-based programs for each student (Birnie, 2015). Cooperative learning improves peer interaction, self-motivation, achievement scores, engages students in deep thinking, and can change a student's perspective of school (Awada & Faour, 2018). Teachers who use computer programs can assign ELA and Math activities that engage students at their individual level and their own pace; as well as help the teachers target lessons for small groups (Park & Datnow, 2017). Additional areas that have been used beneficially for students for direct instruction include: stations, centers, discussion circles, small groups, choice boards...etc. (Tomlinson, 2014).

# Vocabulary

Vocabulary development and retention play an essential part in the classroom environment serving ELL students (Gibson, 2016). The process of language learning starts with the most basic words and phrases; and never stops developing vocabulary, even at the highest level (Gu, 2018). Oral language is the first part of language learning and is associated with the growth of one's vocabulary knowledge. Vocabulary development maintains an essential and prominent place in the academic success of all

students. Learning vocabulary words is a process, as vocabulary words have multifaceted challenges when learning the depth of each word; especially for ELLs (Tindall & Nisbet, 2014). Successful vocabulary acquisition has been associated with successful reading ability, becoming more communicative, able, and skilled among others (Sa'd & Rajabi, 2018). Learning to read and write requires the transfer of oral language ability to written ability (Reed et al., 2016).

The depth of vocabulary knowledge is a multidimensional construct encompassing all levels of word knowledge, including "pronunciation, spelling, meaning, register, frequency, and morphological, syntactic, and collocational properties (Charkova & Charkova, 2018). ELLs must address the multifaceted aspect of depth of vocabulary demands. To truly know a word, students should be able to define the word, decode and spell the word, know the word's multiple meanings, ascertain and apply the meaning of the word inappropriate contexts (Tindall & Nisbet, 2014).

Most ELLs have to learn significantly more words on a daily and weekly basis than their nonELL peers. For an ELL student to comprehend vocabulary words, instruction should be planned to include an ELL-friendly definition and multiple contextualized exposures. Explicit instruction transpires only when teachers are purposeful in selecting vocabulary words and strategies before instruction (Tindall & Nisbet, 2014)

Researchers have found that the use of visual representation, translation text, task-based vocabulary teaching, fill in the blank, storytelling, and matching activities, play activities, reading to children, and contextual vocabulary teaching, are effective strategies

to use when teaching ELL students (Gibson, 2016). Additional strategies such as learning words from context, learning word parts, using dictionaries, using deliberate learning from word cards, and finding and learning multiword units can be very effective when learning new vocabulary words (Gu, 2018). Another method suggested was bilingual cognates, words that are spelled similarly, or identically, and possess the same or near the same meanings in both languages. The use of visual representation, translation text, and task-based vocabulary teaching, fill in the blank, storytelling, and matching activities, play activities, reading to children and contextual vocabulary teaching, picture books, word walls, and anchor charts are suggested when teaching bilingual cognates (Gibson, 2016).

Incorporating written vocabulary instruction in English, particularly when emphasizing the morphemes within the words, has resulted in improved reading performance among ELL students. The relation between vocabulary and comprehension is believed to become more pronounced and critical with age –through adulthood (Reed et al., 2016).

Without adequate academic vocabulary, ELLs tend to experience difficulty comprehending texts and performing well on assessments (Tindall & Nisbet, 2014). Failure in learning vocabulary is believed to lead to difficulties in language reception and production, as well as lead to a sense of insecurity and breakdown in communication. It is assumed that growth in vocabulary takes place as a result of gains in language proficiency (Sa'd & Rajabi, 2018). Vocabulary constitutes an essential part of every language-learning endeavor and deserves scholarly attention (Sa'd & Rajabi, 2018).

# **Computer Programs**

One of the most common strategies to use for ELLs in today's technological world is computer-based programs. The effectiveness of computer programs improves the reading abilities of ELLS, as students are placed at individual levels, and work at their own rate while receiving one-on-one instruction (James, 2014). Research has shown that computer-based learning activities can make reading more enjoyable and motivate the students to participate (Park & Kim, 2016). According to the bilingual department dhair, many language literacy programs, such as *Imagine Learning*, are supportive for teachers who do not have time to fit in the important curriculum such as phonics lessons during classroom time. The program is working with the students at their individualized levels (ZPD) of instruction. However, some researchers see this resource from a different point of view. Park and Kim (2016) also stated that computer-based readers are often wasting time as the students tend to navigate to irrelevant extra features and websites (Park & Kim, 2016).

According to the bilingual department chair, teachers who are placing ELL students on a computer trusting that it will "teach" the students, may not see the expected advances in their ELL's academic achievement. Computer programs should not replace classroom curriculum, but rather need to be an additional resource for the ELL students. Computer programs do not help with student oral language. Oral reading helps to strengthen decoding skills and foster reading fluency. Inaccuracies found through oral reading can help to identify reading errors (James, 2014). Reading online text differs from reading a paper. According to Park and Kim (2017), ELL students need to learn

both computerized and paper-based strategies for each reading environment (Park & Kim, 2017). Another concern with computer-based reading is the isolation and learning independently, rather than working with friends and learning social skills and communication from each other. Vygotsky believed that learners begin to internalize what they learn, and their development occurs when they interact and cooperate with people in diverse learning environments (Park & Kim, 2017).

#### **Accommodations and Assessments**

overlooked (Koran, 2017).

Accommodations are changes to material or procedures that provide students access to instruction and assessments and improve the validity of assessment results for students who need them. A student's progress either on lessons or an assessment, ties into the instructions and accommodations they were provided by their teacher.

Accommodations are changes in test materials or procedures that do not alter the construct being measured (Thurlow & Kopriva, 2015). Accommodations are more than making adjustments for assessments and instruction; they must be appropriately matched with each individual's needs; this can be very time-consuming, and therefore can be

Accessibility and accommodations in assessments, and instructional learning, now are seen as critical elements of an appropriately designed and implemented assessment of student achievement (Thurlow & Kopriva, 2015). Schools and states are being held accountable for the academic achievement of ELLs; however, the current accountability system has not been designed to implement valid accommodations for ELLs on their state content assessments (Turkan & Oliveri, 2014). Current practice for selecting

accommodations for ELLs typically consists of an unstructured process that relies heavily on the judgment of each student's teacher, and little research has examined the quality of teacher judgment in selecting large scales test accommodations for ELLs. Research indicates that the development of accommodations and the effectiveness of current practice in selecting test accommodations for ELLs is scarce (Koran & Kopriva, 2017). Assessment programs provide testing accommodations for ELLs with the intent to minimize limited proficiency in English as a threat to the validity measures of their academic achievement (Solano-Flores et al., 2014).

Greater consistency in providing appropriate accommodations can result in more meaningful inferences about the learning taking place in different classrooms, schools, and districts for both school administrators and state education agencies (Koran & Kopriva, 2017). The most effective accommodations are those which include linguistic modification of test questions, as they are critical to an ELL's academic development (Pappamihiel & Lynn, 2017). Content tests fail to accurately assess ELL's content knowledge because they have not yet developed proficiency in the language of the tests (Alexander, 2017). ELLs tend to perform much lower on reading assessments than on mathematics assessments, which is likely due to the increased linguistic complexity of reading items (Roohr & Sireci, 2017). Limitations in accommodation effectiveness may stem from a lack of conceptual guidance on how to create and use testing accommodations for ELLs (Solano-Flores et al., 2014).

## **Achievement Gap**

ELLs are the fastest growing high school graduate group in the United States, and the numbers are expected to rise. By 2030 the ELL population is predicted to be at 40% (Gibson, 2016). The achievement gap among ELLs and their native English-speaking peers shows the need for greater attention on the strategies used to teach the ELL students (de Araujo et al., 2015). Existing achievement gaps between the ELLs and the native speakers are prevalent from students of the kindergarten to university level (Gibson, 2016). Multiple studies have identified the positive relationship between teachers who have high expectations for their students and their academic achievement (Gomez & Diarrassouba, 2014). According to Gibson (2016), in order to close the achievement gaps between ELLs and their nonELL peers, it is imperative to implement effective language teaching and learning instruction (Gibson, 2016). Effective learning happens through peer interaction while engaging in a particular content area (Turkan & Buznik, 2016). Collaborative learning environments would allow ELLs to communicate meaning around academic content and would encourage comprehensible language use as well (Turkan & Buznik, 2016). Growth in vocabulary takes place as a result of gains in language proficiency (Sa'd & Rajabi, 2018). Vocabulary development is a major section that educators should consider focusing on for better achievement with ELL students (Gibson, 2016). Student scores on written vocabulary measures are highly correlated with and predictive of ones reading comprehension scores (Reed et al., 2016).

## **Teacher Effectiveness**

As the U.S. ELL population increases, educators need to be well prepared to face cultural and linguistic diversity challenges and to comply with state and federal educational policies and standards (Gomez & Diarrassouba, 2014). Mainstream teachers may find it difficult to create a truly welcoming environment for ELLs in the classroom as there are substantial linguistic and conceptual differences between teachers and students when the same language, assumptions, or life experiences are not common to both groups (Sullivan et al., 2015). Cross-cultural relationships must be developed to create a positive learning environment (Sullivan et al., 2015). Teachers who have developed multicultural competency are likely to be more successful at meeting learners' academic needs when focusing on the development of culturally responsive teaching, understanding the background of diverse learners, adapting curriculum to different cultures and backgrounds, and holding high expectations for all learners (Gomez & Diarrassouba, 2014).

Researchers have demonstrated that being sensitive to and comprehending various cultures enables teachers to be effective (Gomez & Diarrassouba, 2014). A culturally responsive teacher affirms students' identities by using their backgrounds and resources to teach and learn. Teachers who respect cultural differences are apt to believe that all students are capable learners, even when students enter the school with ways of thinking, talking, and behaving that contrast with the dominant cultural model (Gomez & Diarrassouba, 2014). There is often a lack of cross-cultural relationships between teachers and their ELL students and their families, constituting a change of relationship

(Sullivan et al., 2015). Research shows that many teachers have little knowledge about how to work effectively with culturally and linguistically different students. Teachers without proper training can experience feelings of anxiety, uncertainty, and intimidation (Gomez & Diarrassouba, 2014). Mainstream content area teachers often have little or no specialized training for meeting these needs (Russell, 2015). Research needs to focus on the type of support novice teachers can be provided to ensure their success with an increasingly linguistically diverse student population (Russell, 2015). Many ELL teachers do not have time in their daily schedules to do the work that is expected or necessary, nor do they have the training (Russell, 2015).

Effective teachers, according to a sociocultural perspective, should utilize what they know of the ELL's home languages and cultures to build connections between students' backgrounds and the content area to make the content more comprehensible. They should also use the ELL's prior knowledge of a subject to help them relate to the lesson at hand (Turkan & Buznik, 2016). Classroom teachers' attitudes, behaviors, and perspectives have been shown to have a significant influence on students' attitudes toward learning and academic performance (Gomez & Diarrassouba, 2014). Scholars have asserted that successful school leaders for ELLs prioritize the student while taking into account the academic, sociocultural, and linguistic domains (Russell, 2015). Successful instructional strategies involved establishing an environment in which teachers address students' cultural, emotional, and cognitive needs (Gomez & Diarrassouba, 2014).

Social interaction plays an essential role in cognitive development processes according to Vygotsky's sociocultural theory (Sullivan et al., 2015). Interactions between teachers and children have been found to have an impact on children's development (Sullivan et al., 2015). The effective teaching of content to ELLs can also be viewed through a sociocultural lens. Vygotsky posited that learning occurs on a social plane. Social interactions demand the use of language as both a tool and a system (Turkan & Buznik, 2016). The social-cultural theory suggests children learn through social interaction and, in turn, actively pursue knowledge through interacting with their environments (Sullivan et al., 2015). The development of an effective learning environment requires the use of curriculum and instructional practices that promote student growth (Gomez & Diarrassouba, 2014).

Teachers' knowledge of the discourse is reflected by their abilities to model its features and characteristics and to engage ELLs in using it. The effective teaching of ELLs requires not only understanding of relevant linguistic features but also engaging ELLs in using the academic discourse of the discipline through reading, writing, and speaking (Turkan & Buznik, 2016). Researchers have shown that high-quality language instruction and modeling effectively promotes children's language development (Lopez et al., 2014). Research shows that teacher effectiveness is a significant predictor of student achievement (Johnson & Wells, 2017).

Teachers who espouse English only have argues that exposure to nonEnglish during instruction impinges on English exposure and, as a result, affects the degree to which ELLs English Proficiency can improve (Lopez et al., 2014). Language learning is a

socially mediated process where both students and teachers must actively participate in the coconstruction of language and curriculum knowledge. These accounts parallel Vygotsky's sociocultural theory in which students actively play roles so that learning becomes a reciprocal experience for the students and teachers (Sullivan et al., 2015).

## Literature of the Broader Problem

The National Center for Education Statistics reported that the ELL population rose from 4.1 million students in 2007-2008 to 4.4 million in the 2012-2013 school year (Brown et al., 2017). The number of ELL students in a classroom range between a relatively small number per classroom, and classrooms that are composed of 100% ELL students (Estapa et al., 2016). This diverse ELL population has increased the need for the teaching force to understand how to teach ELLs effectively (Peercy et al., 2015).

For many years, ELL academic achievement has been largely ignored (Tellez & Manthey, 2015). Data from the National Assessment of Educational Progress, which assesses U.S. students at the elementary, middle, and high school levels, reveals that ELL students consistently score lower in reading and mathematics than their nonELL peers (Bohon et al., 2017). The key to closing achievement gaps between the ELLs and their nonELL peers is to identify effective language teaching and learning practices (Gibson, 2016).

Most teachers do not feel prepared to undertake the challenges involved in teaching ELL students; they consider accommodating an ELL student as frustrating and a peripheral task (Song, 2016). Surveys of classroom teachers have documented that many teachers who have attended professional development, still feel underprepared to teach

these students (Kibler et al., 2013). Research indicates that teachers lack confidence in teaching ELLs. They doubt their individual skills and capacities for working with ELLs. (Tellez & Manthey, 2015). Due to the growth of the ELL student population, many of the ELL students are being moved into classrooms with native-English speaking students, rapidly making more teachers responsible for teaching culturally and linguistically diverse students, and with little or no preparation in guiding the how to do it (Daniel & Peercy, 2014).

Research indicates that many mainstream classroom teachers are not equipped with adequate knowledge about ELLs or what constitutes effective instruction for them (Sui, 2015). Many content teachers feel that is the responsibility of the ELL specialist to teach the ELL students (Song, 2016). Challenges found in research include confusion about leadership roles and onus of responsibility, miscommunication between multiple participants and a still-developing sense of coherence, and structural constraints such as top-down pressures and limited amounts of time (Daniel & Peercy, 2014). Some mainstream teachers hold negative attitudes toward having ELLs in their classroom due to the demand of the ELL students' academic needs, and the teacher's limited amount of time (Sui, 2015). Kibler et al. (2016) adds that teachers are expressing frustration with their inability to assess the progress of their ELL students, as the grading process is focused on meeting standards and not the growth and progress the ELL students show (Kibler et al., 2016). Vygotsky's ZPD integrates teaching with assessment in a single activity by providing mediation to help learners perform beyond their independent functioning, and simultaneously promote learner development (Yang & Qian, 2017).

In a study focusing on secondary teachers, research found that 87% of the teachers never received professional development for working with ELL students, and as a result, do not likely use instructional strategies needed to teach ELL students effectively (Rubinstein- Avila & Lee, 2014). This same study also found that teachers were feeling burdened enough with adapting their instruction for all the other students and attributed their unwillingness to adapt their instruction for ELLs due to lack of time (Rubinstein-Avila & Lee, 2014). High stake testing is a concern, as these assessments emphasize student failure for ELL students to achieve the same standards as their peers (Kibler et al., 2016). Teachers are worried about the validity and reliability of the ELL assessments, as most research done on the assessment of ELL students focuses on high stake tests (Guler, 2013).

In an interview conducted by Allen (2017), a teacher commented that the pressure and accountability of high-stakes testing leads teachers to focus on test scores to monitor student progress and performance. Schools and teachers are under enormous pressure to help ELLs meet national and state accountability demands. Assessment results indicate that ELLs are achieving well below the national standards (Rodriguez, 2014). Testing has become the focus of student achievement, taking away time and effort for other academic needs, especially for ELL students (Allen, 2017).

Research indicates that many teachers are not prepared to meet the needs of a large and rapidly growing population of culturally and linguistically diverse students (Peercy et al., 2017). The cognitive demand on ELL students is greater than on a native English-speaking student because they are learning both language and content knowledge

(Khong & Saito, 2014). One of the biggest obstacles for teachers of ELL students is inadequate in-service and preservice training (professional development) (Okhremtchouk & Sellu, 2019).

## **Implications**

Data were collected from, interviews of teachers who instruct ELL students and was analyzed to determine the findings of this project study. Information was gathered from teacher interviews, regarding the instructional practices that are being implemented in the classrooms to teach the ELL students. The findings of this study were used to develop a project that may fill a significant gap in professional practices. The gap is between what the teachers of ELL students are being trained to teach, and how these teachers are currently implementing instruction to their ELL students within their ZPD. The findings of this study may also provide information for the SMPS school district to guide the development of an expansive number of more effective professional development for ELL teachers. A project deliverable is professional development sessions to identify a variety of accommodations appropriate for each ELL student and to teach strategies to the ELL teachers to implement when teaching ELL students, so they instruct every student within their ZPD. This development could benefit the teachers of ELL students as the new professional development training they receive on how to teach the ELL students within their ZPD could be highly effective. It could also benefit the ELL students, as the instruction they receive may increase their academic achievement levels. This study may provide insight for local and national districts, where the number of ELL students continues to increase.

Implications for social change include a layout of professional development aimed to help improve the training for teachers of ELL students and the ELL teachers' instructional implementation in the classroom. The instructional areas of focus will include writing, speaking, reading, and listening. This will help the students excel academically, as well as show growth in English language acquisition on the WIDA:

ACCESS 2.0 assessment.

#### **Summary**

Schools in the United States have been faced with rapidly changing demographics in the last decade (Rodriguez, 2014, p. 64). As suggested in the literature, the influx of students with immigrant and refugee status are entering our public-school system, the number of ELL students is increasing, and the number of efficiently trained teachers to teach them is decreasing. There is a need for improved instruction for ELLs in the United States, as current teachers are underprepared to teach them (Hallman & Meineke, 2016). Findings have also indicated a dissatisfaction from the teachers, with the professional development offered by their districts. Data from the local district, as well as literature, showed a gap in student achievement, as ELL students are not exiting the ELL programs due to poor performance on the ACCESS 2.0 assessment.

Instructional strategies and computer programs for ELL students, professional development for teachers of ELL students, and teachers' perspectives of the training they are being provided, are topics explored in the review of literature. The conceptual framework is grounded in Lev Vygotsky's ZPD theory, which defines a learner's development of problem-solving independently, versus a learner's development of

problem-solving under adult guidance. Vygotsky's ZPD is considered one of his most important contributions to education, as the core idea is that with a more capable peer or teacher assistance, students will be able to operate at a higher level than they could independently, enabling them to learn how to operate on their own (Wass & Golding, 2014). Section 2 will detail the basic qualitative study methodology, the participants, the data collection, the data analysis, the results, and the limitations.

# Section 2: The Methodology

# Research Design and Approach

The research design selected for this study is a basic qualitative study. The design was chosen because it allowed for exploration of teachers' experiences related to implementation of instructional practices and use of resources to teach ELL students within their ZPD. In addition, use of the design was consistent with exploring elementary ELL teachers' perspectives on the professional development trainings provided to teach ELL students within their ZPD. In this basic qualitative study, insight was gained and an in-depth understanding of the participating ELL teachers' training and implementation of instructional practices. Open-ended, semistructured interviews were the means of obtaining data for this research study.

Ethnography was considered as an approach for this project, as the focus of this study concerned teachers' means of instructing students of various cultures (ELLs) and learning styles (ZPD). Merriam and Tisdell (2016) stated that the focus of ethnography is on human society and culture. When delving deeper into ethnography studies, the approach is specific to describing, analyzing, and interpreting a culture-sharing group's shared pattern of behavior, beliefs, and language (Creswell, 2012). Ethnography would not have been a proper fit for this study because the participants of this study were the teachers of the ELL students. In addition, the focus of this study was the quality of professional development the teachers received and how well the teachers were implementing the elements of the professional development to teach the ELLs within their ZPD and if they were doing it with fidelity.

Grounded theory, was considered as the researcher takes a collection of evidence and compares it to see if there are any similarities in the findings or to develop a new theory as it emerges (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). The data in grounded theory can come from interviews, observations, and/or documentary materials (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). Researchers who use a grounded theory design engage in analysis in the field and develops questions and answers as they mobilize from one site to another (Bogdan, 2007). The intent of this research study was not to develop a new theory, but to focus on the teachers of ELL students' perspectives of the professional development provided and the instructional practices implemented to teach the students within their ZPD; therefore, grounded theory was not chosen.

Phenomenology is the study of people's conscience experiences of their everyday life and social actions (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). It was a considered research design for this project as individual experiences are explored to determine the meaning of the phenomena of interest. Phenomenological researchers look closely at the individual's interpretation of their experiences and attempt to understand the meaning of the experience from the perspective of the participant (Lodico et al., 2010). This study focused on the participating teachers' perspectives of the professional development trainings they were offered and how they implemented instructional practices within the ZPD of their ELL students. After researching this research design further, it was discovered that the phenomenological approach requires a collection of data over a long period of time during which the researcher becomes enveloped within the group of participants (Lodico et al., 2010). Researchers attempt to capture the essence of the

human experience by describing with precision the personal experiences of the participants of the study. This focus did not fit the description of the research study.

A quantitative study was not considered because the focus of this study was not student test scores specifically, but rather to view perceptions on the teacher training used to teach ELL students. A quantitative study would focus too much on data; and the data may take this study in a different direction not intended by the researcher. Quantitative researchers use numerical information to measure educational outcomes as well as to summarize and draw conclusions (Lodico et al., 2010). In addition, quantitative researchers ask specific and narrow RQs to obtain measurable and observable data on variables (Creswell, 2012). Qualitative research brings the researcher in close contact with the participants to capture their perspectives, for example, interviews and observations (Lodico et al., 2010). This project study, explored the perspectives of ELL teachers through interviews to collect data. This project study was basic qualitative not quantitative, as the researcher investigates key concepts, or central phenomenon for a specific problem (Creswell, 2014).

## **Participants**

### Criteria for Selection

According to Merriam and Tisdell (2016), an assumption of purposeful sampling is that the researcher wants to discover, understand, and gain insight about the study phenomenon; therefore, the researcher must select a sample that affords the most pertinent information to be learned. The purpose of selecting elementary teachers of ELL students was to obtain their perspectives of previously attended professional development

trainings, as well as how they implement their instructional practices in the classroom to assist the ELL students in learning within their ZPD. The criteria for this study were that the participants must be elementary teachers of ELL students; a participant could either a mainstream classroom teacher with ELL students in it or a teacher of only ELL students in the classroom. In addition, the participating teachers must have either had their ELL certification or be currently working to obtain ELL certification. Participants of this study must have attended at least one ELL professional development. The number of years the teachers had been teaching was not an exclusionary factor in this study. It was necessary to have an array of teachers with varying years of experience because this explored the amount of professional development and number of professional development attended had any bearing on their implementation of instruction for ELL students.

## **Justification for Number of Participants**

Purposeful sampling involves the selection of participants who have key knowledge or information related to the purpose of the study (Lodico et al., 2010). The participants for this study consisted of one teacher of ELL students from each grade level (first through fifth grade) in each of the two elementary schools within the SMPS district. This provided a total number of eight participants purposefully selected for the basic qualitative study; a minimum of eight was adequate for saturation. Participants were not selected from the researcher's place of employment, due to the requirements of conducting ethical research. It is common in a qualitative research study to sample a few individuals or sites, as the in-depth details diminish with each additional individual or site (Creswell, 2012). The need to report details about each individual or site can become

ungainly and result in superficial perspectives with a larger number of individuals or sites (Creswell, 2012). In addition, collecting qualitative data for each additional individual or site lengthens the time needed to collect and analyze the data (Creswell, 2012). The information obtained from the participants was utilized to answer the RQs of this study.

## **Procedures to Gain Access for Research**

Before data collection could occur, approval was acquired for the proposal by Walden University's Institutional Review Board. After Walden University granted permission (approval no. 06-03-21-0551573), it was also necessary to obtained from SMPS' permission to perform a study within the school district. The SMPS has a research study approval process to conduct research within the school district. An application must be completed, and the proposal of the study must be included in the submission to the SMPS district. When approval was met by Walden University's Institutional Review Board and the SMPS, I contacted administrators of the two schools via email and provided them with a letter requesting permission and access to individual campuses to conduct interviews with selected teachers of ELL students. When permission was granted by the school administrators via their chosen method of communication (email or telephone), I contacted the preselected ELL teachers individually via their school district email addresses, which was obtained from the school administration, to invite them to be part of the study. Each potential participant was asked to respond to the email within 3 business days. If there was no response to the initial email, a follow-up email was sent asking for a response within 2 business days. If there were not enough

respondents who volunteered, additional ELL teachers would have been selected from the school to be asked to participate.

# Establishing a Researcher-Participant Relationship

Once the participants responded to their letters of invitation and confirmed that they would volunteer to participate in the study, a date and time was arranged for an introductory meeting via Zoom due to the current Covid-19 pandemic. During each introductory meeting, an explanation of the research study, the process, and the role of each participant were discussed. I explained to each of the participants that the data to be collected was through interviews. Interviews occurred one time for a duration of 45 to 60 minutes per participant. Before each interview, participants were reminded that with their permission, audio recording for the interview would take place. Additionally, notes pertaining to the focus questions on instructional practices, resources, and professional development, would be taken. All interviews took place via Zoom conference. Measurements taken to protect the participants were discussed, and a question-andanswer session was conducted individually to allow all questions of participants to be answered. The purpose of the question-and-answer session was to answer and address any concerns or possible misconceptions regarding the study. All communications regarding introductions, confirming interview times, and any additional conversations were done through the use of blind carbon copy on email and the email account was checked only on my personal computer at home using my password-protected Wi-Fi account.

## **Ethical Procedures**

Ethical protection is of utmost importance in research. Participants in research studies are concerned about privacy and the use of, the tracking of, and the accessibility of personal information (Steiner et al., 2016). Therefore, measures were taken to ensure the security and privacy of all participants in this study in addition to safeguarding data obtained regarding the participants and the identities of the individual schools and the school district.

The first measurement of participant protection was securing written approval for the study from Walden University's Institutional Review Board to ensure correct measures were in place to protect the participants. Once approved, the participants received an email with a letter of invitation (see Appendix B) to partake in the research study and the informed consent form. The participants responded via email to confirm consent to participation in the study.

According to the consent form, participation is voluntary, and participants have a right to withdraw without any repercussions. The consent form ensures that the participants have been informed about the procedures of the study, as well as warrants that the participants are protected from harm and guarantees confidentiality (Lodico et al., 2010). Selected letters were used as pseudonyms to identify participants and schools to ensure their confidentiality. The consent form contains information regarding the safeguarding of communications between researcher and participants, as well as data collected during the study. The consent form also suggests all information from the study will remain on a personal password-protected computer for 5 years following the

conclusion of the study. Five years after the completion of the study, all printed files will be shredded and all computer files will be deleted (Howell, 2016).

Possible risk factors in the study may include participant interaction within the sample group, as well as stress from interviews. These risk factors would be considered minimal, as components of the study do not go beyond the normal routine of the participating teacher (Jackson, 2008).

#### **Data Collection**

#### **Data Collection Instruments**

Data were gathered through semistructured interviews of participants. Fifteen teachers were asked to participate in one-on-one interviews. The collection of data from interviews allowed me to find common themes. The data were obtained from semistructured interviews of the teachers of ELL students. Interviews are an appropriate instrument to answer the RQs. Semistructured interviews allow a researcher to begin questioning the participant by using planned interview questions; however, they also give the researcher the flexibility to explore themes that may arise during the interview (Lodico et al., 2010). Interviews allowed me to gather detailed information about a phenomenon that may not be observable (Creswell, 2012). The interviews were conducted via Zoom, one-on-one, and used semistructured open-ended questions. One-on-one and open-ended questions allowed the participants to best voice their experiences and opinions, unconstrained by any perspectives (Creswell, 2012). The interviews were conducted in a quiet place away from any interruptions.

## **Interview Protocol**

The interview protocol that was created is aligned with the conceptual framework, related literature, and addresses the RQs of the study. At the beginning of the interview, participants were thanked for volunteering for my study. The participants were reminded of the purpose of the study and that their role was voluntary. The participants' rights were discussed, followed by the signing of a consent form with an agreement to be audio recorded during the interview.

The interview questions were divided into three sections and were based on the conceptual framework and related literature. The first section addressed background information about the participant, such as how long the educator has been teaching, and if ELL certification has been obtained. The second section of questions addressed the professional development training the teachers have received. For example, for the interview question: what did you learn from the professional development that you were able to implement in your instruction? This section aligns with RQ 2, which examines the teachers' perspectives of each professional development. The third section of questions addressed the participants' instructional practices. This section aligns with RQ1, which examines the teachers' implementation of instructional practices used to teach ELLs within their ZPD. At the conclusion of the interview, I thanked the participants for allowing me to conduct the interview. I also reminded the participants that the interview will be transcribed while listening to the audio recording and will be sent to them to verify for accuracy.

## **Conducting the Interviews**

The participant ELL teachers were from two different elementary schools (grades 1-5). The total number of participants in this study included eight ELL teachers. This allowed me to collect data from a representative sample of the school population. In addition, this small sample allowed me to gain an in-depth understanding of the ELL teachers' training and implementation of instructional practices of ELL students.

Each participant's interview was audiotaped with the participants' approval, allowing a more accurate transcription. Audio recording conversations preserves the integrity of the data, especially since many qualitative studies include verbatim responses as part of the data analysis (Lodico et al., 2010). In addition to the audio recording, field notes were recorded in a reflective journal during the interviews noting any facial expressions, hand gestures, and body language that could not be captured by audio recording (Creswell, 2012). Each interview took approximately 45-60 minutes and occurred in a location that was convenient and comfortable for the participant, either during the teacher planning time or after school. Interviews took place in a quiet location selected by each participant to ensure their comfort. The interview questions were designed to solicit responses regarding the perspectives of the teachers of ELL students regarding implementing instructional practices and resources to teach the ELL students within their ZPD. The interview questions were also designed to obtain the teachers' perspectives regarding the professional development needed to increase their capacity to teach ELL students within their ZPD. The interview questions are provided in Appendix C.

After each interview was concluded, the audio-recorded interview was transcribed using my personal-password protected computer. A draft of the findings was emailed to each participant for verification and accuracy of the data. This process is known as member checking and ensures that the researcher has accurately recorded the participant's thoughts (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). The participants reviewed the findings and returned their responses via email within 7 school days. If there was any feedback given by the participants concerning the accuracy, adjustments were made to the findings.

#### Role of the Researcher

I currently serve as the third-grade ELL teacher and grade chair. This is my fourth year as the grade chair of 13 teachers. The school I currently work at is not included in my study. I have no current or past professional role at one of the two schools selected. I was an employee at the second selected school over a decade ago. I have had no previous supervisory role or any interactions with the chosen participants. Therefore, the professional relationship with the participants should not affect the data. Further, there has been no previous interaction with the participants, thus, interviews are less likely to contain personal bias. Participants verifying the summaries of interviews also assures that there is no personal bias or inaccuracy.

During my 15 years of teaching in various elementary grade levels, my classes have always consisted of all ELL students. The ELL students in my class were either ELL Level One (little to no English), level two (some English), or ELL level three (working toward English proficiency). Since my first year teaching ELLs, I have made it my mission to understand how to properly teach them by attending all the ELL

professional development offered, researching, and communicating with the bilingual department, and ELL support within my district. As the researcher, I had to ensure that any personal biases would not cloud my judgment due to my passion for helping ELL students achieve academic success through effective instructional practices. Researchers monitor their subjective perspectives and biases by recording reflective notes of their thoughts (Lodico et al., 2010). During this study, an external reviewer was utilized to monitor my personal biases.

## **Data Analysis**

The purpose of qualitative research is to discover meaning and understanding of the individual and his or her situation in which that individual is involved (Lodico et al., 2010). Qualitative data, which includes interviews, helped me understand the elementary teachers of ELLs understanding of their instruction and the professional development they received. Knowing how they teach ELL students and how they implemented ZPD revealed teachers' instructional practices and their beliefs. Lodico et al. (2010) explained that data analysis includes the processes of organizing the data, followed by the exploration of the data, the coding of the data, constructing detailed descriptions of the participants and the settings, building themes, and interpreting the data. After each interview was conducted, I began the process of transcribing the data from an audio recording to a Microsoft Word document within 24 hours of the interview. When transcription was completed, I listened to the audio recording while reading the document. This process ensured that the audio recordings were transcribed accurately.

Once the interview data were transcribed, I reviewed the data several times to become familiar with underlying meanings.

The interview protocol that was created (see Appendix C) by a priori coding is supported by qualitative designs and methods detailed by Creswell (2012) and aligns with Lodico et al. (2010) inductive reasoning where the researcher observes the phenomena under investigation, searches for patterns or themes in the observations, a generalization from the analysis of those themes (Lodico et al., 2010). A priori codes were used to categorize the collected data.

Open coding was used next in this research study. Open coding is used to analyze interview transcripts by reviewing each multiple times and making notes about possible meaning (Parker et al., 2016). Coding, in qualitative research, is defined as the process by which raw data are gradually converted into usable data through the identification of themes, concepts, or ideas that have some connection with each other (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018). Open coding is used as a tag to retrieve data that might be relevant to the study. Open coding has no beginning structure, but rather develops during the process of coding (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018). Open coding involves the process of conceptualizing, defining, and developing categories (Parker et al., 2016).

Following the open coding step, I began axial coding. The goal of axial coding is to systemically develop and seek out the relationships between concepts, subconcepts, and categories (Parker et al., 2016). At this stage, categories were formed from the open codes (Harati et al., 2018,) and used to determine temporary themes and subthemes (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018).

Qualitative research uses thematic analysis to ask whether the data answers the RQ in a meaningful way (Scharp & Sanders, 2019). Thematic analysis was used in this research study. Thematic analysis is a data analysis strategy that is commonly used across qualitative research for identifying, analyzing, and reporting patterns within the data (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018).

## **Evidence of Quality**

Member checking is another process used by researchers to verify the accuracy of the reports created from the data obtained from interviews (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). The purpose is to solicit feedback on your preliminary or emerging findings from the participants interviewed (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). The interviews of this study were member-checked to determine the accuracy of the research. Member checking also ensured that any personal biases were not reflected in the interview data, but rather are a true reflection of the perspectives of the interviewees. Member checking is a way to validate the study as well as provide credibility to the findings of the study. Upon completing their interviews, participants were emailed a copy of the findings during the interview process and asked to confirm the validity of their interviews. Participant instructions included requesting each interviewee to read over the findings for accuracy of the responses provided during the interview. By allowing the participants to review the transcribed interview notes identified in the study, I ensured my personal biases are not reflected in the data but rather the data are a true reflection of the thoughts and perspectives of the interviewees. Questions, noticeable errors, or concerns from the

participants were addressed, as they were instructed to contact me to discuss any discrepancies.

# **Discrepant Cases**

I searched for any discrepant cases which conflicted with the themes.

Determination of any discrepant cases was derived from analyzing the interview data collected. Discrepant cases do not align with the themes created from the findings.

Discrepant cases can arise from different interview responses based on their points of view or experiences. It is important to note these discrepant cases and report them in the findings as well. The purpose of reporting discrepant cases is to assure the accuracy of data to establish credibility and strengthen the findings (Creswell, 2012). Accurate reporting for any discrepancies in the data reduces the bias and supports credibility (Creswell, 2014; Yin, 2014).

## **Data Analysis Results**

The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore the perspectives of elementary teachers of ELL students regarding the professional development training they received to teach ELL students within their ZPD. This study also explored how the teachers of ELLs implement instructional practices in their classrooms to teach ELLs within their ZPD. Qualitative data was collected through semistructured interviews. Qualitative data analysis is a process that allows the data that is collected to be organized in a manner that brings meaning to the data (Creswell, 2012). The data was generated, gathered, and recorded as depicted below.

Data was collected, transcribed, and analyzed from eight semistructured interviews via Zoom. Forty teachers at two different schools that were approved by both the principals and the District of SMPS, were emailed and invited to participate in the study, however only eight teachers agreed to participate. All eight of the volunteer participants met the criteria for participation and were able to schedule and complete the interview at a time of their convenience. The teachers ranged from first grade to fifth grade, with seven out of the eight of them teaching well over a decade. The eighth teacher was currently teaching in her sixth year. Teachers are identified in the study by the first letter of their last name. Table 1 includes research participant demographics.

**Table 1**Research Participant Demographics

Participant	Course	Grade level	No. of years
			as a teacher
Teacher P	All subjects	4	6
Teacher G	Reading and language arts	5	17
Teacher L	Reading and language arts	5	15
Teacher W	All subjects	5	22
Teacher H	Math and science	5	14
Teacher V	All subjects	1	18
Teacher M	All subjects	2	28
Teacher J	All subjects	3	15

The interview protocol was designed in three sections: Background Information, Professional Development Training, and Instructional Practices. The first section collected background information regarding how long the teachers have been teaching, how many years they have experienced teaching ELL students, and what current grade they were teaching. The second section explored the participants' perspectives of the

professional development that were ELL-based or had ELL components. This section connects to my second RQ because it explores elementary teachers' perspectives of the information they received at the professional development trainings provided to teach ELL students within their ZPD. The third section explored how the teachers implemented ELL instructional practices in their classrooms. This section ties with my first RQ because it explores how the elementary teachers of ELL students implement instructional practices and resources used to teach ELL students within their ZPD.

### Validity of Data

To ensure the validity of the data I used member checking to assure the accuracy of the data collected. Each participant was provided with a summary of his/her transcribed interview. Participants were informed to notify me of any changes to the transcriptions that were necessary. Finally, I identified and maintained awareness of my personal bias throughout the study. The interview protocols and procedures were utilized to protect against any personal bias. These steps ensured the validity of the data.

### **Process for Coding the Data**

During the analysis phase, the processes of open coding were implemented. This permitted me to build the findings from the problem and RQs. The types of open coding utilized were deductive and inductive coding. During the open deductive process, a priori coding was utilized from the RQs and interview questions to develop categories for the collected data. The categories included accommodations and strategies, differentiated instruction, technology, professional development, resources, vocabulary, and data. After reviewing the data again, additional information that did not fit into the a priori codes

began to develop. The inductive coding process was then utilized as the new codes developed categories. The inductive process involved organizing, transcribing, analyzing, and interpreting the data to discover meanings in the form of reoccurring themes (Yin, 2014). Each interview transcript was read before the coding process to "obtain a general sense of the data" (Creswell, 2012, p. 243). These new codes were then grouped into emerging categories. The categories included translations, educational websites, and interventions. Table 2 includes a complete list of inductive themes and subthemes.

Table 2

Inductive Categories and Themes

Category	Theme	
Translations	Word processing program	
Educational websites	Kahoot, Quizizz, Starfall	
Intervention	Kinesthetics/movement in phonics	

## **Deductive Coding**

Open coding is defined as the process of assigning codes to words and phrases that may be relevant to the overall study (Merriam, 2009). By using a deductive coding process during the first analysis, I was able to apply the a priori codes to the data collected. This resulted in all interview transcription reviews being initially analyzed using deductive coding.

During the analysis, I color-coded categories and themes based on the RQs and interview questions of the study. As the data was analyzed, codes were used to identify themes that illustrated collaboration. The following codes and phrases were utilized: not

enough PDs, small groups, visuals, modification, bilingual dictionaries, i-ready, Wonders Reading PD, and translating. The words and phrases are identified in Table 3.

Table 3

Codes and Phrases

Code	Word or phrase
Professional development	Not enough ELL PD
	Wonder reading ELL component
	No PDs for math or science only Reading
Accommodations and strategies	Visuals
	Bilingual dictionaries
	Modify
Collaboration	Working together
	Partners
	Groups
	Peers
	Classmates

*Note.* ELL = English Language Learner; PD = professional development.

### **Themes and Patterns**

The data analyzed and reported came from interviews of volunteer participants. The data was present to help determine the perspectives of the elementary teachers of ELL students on Professional Development trainings they receive to teach ELLs within their ZPD. This study also collected data on how teachers implement instructional practices to the ELLs within their ZPD. The interviews were conducted via Zoom. Six themes were identified using a priori coding: (a) accommodations, strategies, and resources; (b) differentiated instruction; (c) technology; (d) professional development; (e) student data and evaluation; and (f) vocabulary. Three additional themes emerged

inductively: (a) translation, (b) educational websites, and (c) intervention. Table 4 includes a complete list of deductive themes and subthemes.

**Table 4**Deductive Themes and Subthemes

Theme	Subtheme
Accommodations, strategies, and resources	Bilingual dictionaries and visuals, unaware of location
Differentiated instruction	Small groups, modifications
Technology	Imagine learning
Professional development	Not enough ELL PDs, Wonders Reading
Student data and evaluation	PDs didn't cover this topic, small groups CELLA, i- Ready, classwork, WIDA, small group, Imagine Learning
Vocabulary	Modified, translated

*Note*. ELL = English Language Learner; PD = professional development; CELLA = Comprehension English Language Learning Assessment.

# Theme 1: Professional Development

Professional Development for the teachers of ELL students were the biggest takeaway from all of my interviews. A common concern found among all the participants was that there are not enough PDs for teachers of ELL students. To participate in this study, the criteria was that the volunteer had to have attended at least one ELL professional development in the past year. During the interviews, eight out of the eight participants mentioned that they had not been to a professional development specifically focused on ELL students within the past year. Only one out of the eight of the participants had ever been to an ELL-specific focused professional development. Seven out of the eight participants attended a professional development this year for a new

reading program called Wonders Reading Program. The Wonders Reading Program was a 2-day professional development and had an ELL component on the second day that lasted for 1 hour. Seven participants each informed me this was the ELL professional development they had attended this past year. The eighth participant just completed her ELL endorsement this year and took her courses to be the equivalent of a professional development for the ELL professional development criteria to participate in the study.

Participant Concerns. Many of the participants commented that the PDs do not train them in ELL lesson planning, or assessments; they mainly focus on a few accommodations for the curriculum that was the component of that professional development. One participant explained her concerns stating that the last time she was truly trained in ELL was 14 years ago in college. As diverse as this county is, she is surprised there is not more assistance with the ELLs. There are no recertification requirements for ELLs. If she had not been teaching ESE students for so many years, she would not have felt prepared with the ELL students. Another participant added that if the district offers a professional development that covers ELLs, it should include hands-on examples for teachers to do with their students, and they should be longer than an hour because there is so much to cover. Most of the participants commented that there are not enough PDs for ELL students. Another participant stated that they are not trained enough to teach ELL students properly. One participant, who has only been teaching six years, took things from a different angle than many of the other teachers regarding ELL PDs. This participant also commented that teachers definitely need more training when it comes to ELL students, especially in this district where students come from different

parts of the world. However, it is hard to choose an ELL professional development when a new reading program comes out, or a new area that you will be teaching because teachers want to prepare themselves for that other core subject over an ELL professional development. Topics that most of the participants found the PDs they attended did not sufficiently cover were: how to better assist and instruct ELL level 1 students, how to accommodate ELL level 1 students, where to locate the resources, and how to accommodate and instruct ELLs in other core subjects such as math, science, and social studies.

# Theme 2: Differentiated Instruction

When asking the participants how they differentiate instruction for ELLs within their ZPD, the answers varied around four common answers; visuals, small groups, modified work, and translation. Modifying the work for ELLs was the answer of five out of the eight participants, visuals and a small group were both mentioned by three out of the eight participants and translating the materials, verbally since they spoke the same native language, or by using textbooks that are translated such as a Spanish math book, was mentioned by two out of the eight participants. One participant stated that she will be able to differentiate with her ELL students more during small group because she will be able to "act things out" and "use more visuals". Two of the teachers mentioned using small groups to teach vocabulary to the ELLs by providing them a more basic definition, rather than one that is very detailed with words. Another participant mentioned breaking things down using the technique of chunking, as well as many visuals and matching

assignments instead of providing full answers; adding that this depends on the students' ELL level.

Participant Concerns. A concern among the participants regarding differentiated instruction was how to instruct ELL students of different levels in the same classroom.

One participant mentioned that she is unaware of how to do small groups with ELL level 1 students because she feels that they cannot work independently enough if she were to take the higher ELLs into a small group. According to eight out of the eight participants, this is not a topic that teachers are trained in or an area that is even discussed at the PDs.

# Theme 3: Technology

When participants were asked about using technology in the classroom for ELLs the responses varied greatly. Seven of the eight participants have technology available to them, however, one participant stated that they have not implemented technology yet in the classroom and another participant said they use technology but have not yet this year due to a lack of access to laptops in the school. i-Ready and Imagine Learning were mentioned as technology programs used, but availability and usage varied. The i-Ready program is used throughout the district for reading and math with minimum time limits placed on students. ELL students level 2 and higher are encouraged to use this program to help improve their reading. The Imagine Learning program is an ELL- focused computer program that helps ELL students with reading, writing, speaking, and listening in English. This program can be used at all ELL levels; however, the district has only bought licenses for the ELL level 1 students in the schools. This program is highly advised for the ELL level 1s to use throughout the year, instead of the i-Ready reading

program. In addition to these two programs, when asked "Do you use technology in the classroom? Is the program designed for ELLs? And how often do you use the programs", many of the participants mentioned Kahoot and Quizizz as their form of technology utilized in the classroom. Although these programs are not ELL-focused programs, they did mention certain benefits for the ELLs of the programs such as visuals, audio, and interactive participation.

Participant Concerns. One of the biggest concerns regarding technology is that aside from the Imagine Learning program, there is no other computer-based program for ELL students. Since the district is only covering the licenses for the ELL level 1 students, teachers are feeling that the ELLs of other levels are not receiving the proper accommodations. Imagine Learning also, only focuses on reading, leaving out other important core subjects such as math, science, and social studies.

Another concern was the lack of access to computers, either in their classroom or lab time. Finally, the participants were not all aware of the Imagine Learning program, or whether or not the program was even being utilized this school year. Only three out of the eight participants used Imagine Learning in their classroom, two other participants don't use the program at all, and one participant didn't know whether or not it is still being used in the district. One of the participants wanted professional development for ELL technology programs and another participant mentioned wanting to know where to find programs for ELL students to use in the classroom and at home.

## Theme 4: Accommodations, Strategies, and Resources

Eight out of the eight participants mentioned visuals and extended time regarding

accommodations for the ELL students. Only five of the participants mentioned the use of bilingual dictionaries, and five participants mentioned modifying the student work to help accommodate the students' needs. One teacher admitted to not using ELL strategies to teach her students. The common strategies mentioned throughout multiple interview questions, were visuals, modifications, and extended time. While these techniques are help implement instruction for ELLs, and for ELLs to comprehend what they are learning. There are many more ELL strategies than using visuals and modifying the student work. A list of ELL strategies is included in Appendix A as part of the project study.

Participant Concerns. One participant acknowledged that she did not use ELL strategies daily; however, the participant thought that the visuals that were used in the classroom among all students, were accommodating the ELL students. When asked "What strategies did you learn from the PD?", six out of the eight participants commented that they did not learn strategies from a professional development. One participant mentioned learning the ELL strategies from her Masters in Reading, another participant commented using strategies that she had always used with her Exceptional Student Education (ESE) students.

### Theme 5: Student Data and Evaluation

When asking the participants "How do you evaluate ELL students to ensure they are learning within their ZPD", many of the participants responded with: modified assessments, and/or small group or one-on-one assessments. A common theme for this answer was for the teachers to assess the ELL students orally, either having the students

read out loud for fluency or comprehension. The participants mentioned assessing the ELL students using fewer questions, bilingual dictionaries, and extra time. The participants were then asked what sources they used to collect the data. All eight of the participants responded by stating that they use student data, however, they all use different sources to drive ELL instruction. Three of the eight participants use i-Ready data while only one mentioned that they use the scores from the Florida State Assessment (FSA). Two participants use an ELL test (WIDA and CELLA) for student data, while another participant uses the students' ELL level to modify instruction. Additionally, the teachers were using regular in-class assignments to evaluate the students. Imagine Learning was not mentioned as one of the data sources among seven out of the eight participants, even though the program monitors all of their work and progress in the areas of Literacy, Vocabulary, and Grammar, and it records the students reading orally. One participant mentioned wanting to learn how to use Imagine Learning data to drive instruction.

Participant Concerns. The participants' biggest concern in this area was that they were not being trained on how to assess and/ or evaluate the ELL students. They were not informed on what tools, resources, and/or strategies they can use to collect this data. One participant even mentioned that the lack of information at the PDs doesn't just affect the teachers, but it affects the students even more. If they don't have trainings for ELLs, the ELLs will not show the gains that they are capable of because they are not being taught effectively. This participant concluded by stating that there is not enough training and teachers do not have the background or training to know how to effectively

teach them.

## Theme 6: Vocabulary

Participant responses to the question, "How do you teach vocabulary to ELL students" elicited multiple strategies. One of the vocabulary strategies used is drawing pictures and using visuals. This was mentioned by five of the eight participants, while all the participants discussed shortening or modifying the assignment for ELL students. Another strategy mentioned by participants was acting out the word or modeling it for the students. Finally, a strategy mentioned was to translate the vocabulary words to the students' native language and possibly add student background and knowledge of the vocabulary word, to help them comprehend its meaning.

Participant Concerns. A common concern regarding translating for the ELL students was the fact that most materials translate into Spanish, but no other languages such as Russian or Mandarin. Most translating can be done with Google Translate, bilingual dictionaries (if the school or student has their native language dictionary), and the teacher orally translating, but this can only happen if the teacher speaks the same language as the student. Visuals help the students to identify the meaning of a word, however, even visuals can lead to a misunderstanding of the meaning.

### Section 3: The Project

#### Introduction

The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore the perspectives of elementary teachers of ELL students regarding the professional development trainings they received to teach ELL students within their ZPD. I also explored how the teachers of ELLs implement instructional practices in their classrooms to teach ELLs within their ZPD. Based on current literature (e.g., Rodriguez, 2014; Zhang & Pelttari, 2014) and the findings from this study, it is evident that there is a need for professional development to address the concerns of the teachers of ELLs regarding their perspectives of feeling unprepared to teach the ELL students. The findings showed that the participants felt unprepared with strategies, accommodations, and resources for the ELL students. They were also concerned that topics were not sufficiently covered at the PDs as they focused more on core subjects. Some of the participants felt uninformed about the professional development provided. Participants expressed surprise that in a country as diverse as the United States, there is not more ELL support, PDs, or resources. The concern the participants expressed was that there are not enough PDs for the teachers of ELLs, and it is causing a disservice to ELL students because the teachers do not have the background or training to know how to effectively teach them.

The findings were the basis for the creation of a project, a half-day professional learning community (PLC) occurring over 5 days. A PLC differs from a professional development in that it is an ongoing process in which educators meet in recurring cycles (in this case five times) to work collaboratively to achieve better results for their students.

This PLC focuses on enhancing teachers of ELL students' understanding of how to implement instructional practices and resources used to teach ELL students within their ZPD. This focus aligns with RQ1 of the study. During this PLC, the teachers will first become familiar with strategies, accommodations, and resources for the ELL students. During the second session, the teachers will collaborate on how they implement instruction to ELLs of different levels and grade levels. During the third session, the teachers will obtain a better understanding of how to evaluate, assess, and grade an ELL student. During the fourth session, the teachers will learn about the four components of the Can Do Descriptors and why they are important to incorporate in the ELLs' instructions. Finally, the fifth session will wrap up what the teachers have learned and implemented throughout the year. All of these sessions will have a follow-up assignment, which will require the teachers to provide physical evidence of the activity being implemented. The goal of this PLC is to increase the effectiveness of ELL instructional strategies, ELL resources, and ELL accommodations being implemented in the ELL classrooms.

### Rationale

The rationale for this project study is supported by current literature on effective professional development. Literature suggests that many traditional professional development experiences involve a one-time experience determined by school leadership. The experience is often passive and likely leads to high levels of dissatisfaction (Smith, 2020). Rather, professional development should be a researched based, collaborative team approach that focuses on equity and quality teaching, according to Smith (2020).

These traits often include teacher and student-focused goals (Smith, 2020). Saleem (2021) added that professional development is necessary for the reformation of a school and to improve the performance of the teachers as it enables them to diagnose classroom problems and ways to solve them. In addition, the provision of professional development results in improved student learning outcomes (Saleem, 2021).

The findings of this study showed that the participants attended professional development opportunities in which they were exposed to a limited number of ELL resources strategies. The participants felt that the PDs offered by the district were not providing sufficient information to prepare them to teach the ELL students. The project was designed based on these findings and with the needs of the ELL students in mind. To better teach the students, teachers have to be prepared. Students require a good primary education to succeed (Saleem, 2021). The PLC project designed offers teachers an opportunity to collaboratively share best practices for ELLs various ways to implement strategies, accommodations, grading, etc. for the ELL students. This environment allows the ELL teachers to learn from their colleagues and explore the latest research-based practices. The results of the PLC project may lead to an increase in effective teaching of various aspects of ELL pedagogy.

#### **Review of the Literature**

The literature review was conducted using the Walden University Library to search the education databases Education Source and ERIC, as well as the psychology database PsycARTICLES for peer-reviewed literature published within the last 5 years. In the education databases, keywords such as *professional learning center*, *English* 

Language Learners, professional development, teacher training, collaboration, strategies and accommodations, follow-up, and social change were used. he review of literature has been divided up into the following three sections: conceptual PLCs, collaboration, and follow-up assignments.

# **Professional Learning Communities**

Training teachers are essential for the improvement of their development as an effective teacher, as well as the improvement for their institution (Saleem, 2021). Professional development provides support for the teachers when learning a new task that needs to be implemented in the classroom. Research shows that teachers who are lacking PDs, are lacking the opportunities to collaboratively share daily challenges in teaching, assessments, and supervision with their colleagues. Teachers have expressed the want to be part of a supportive team regularly (Hontvedt, 2019). According to Smith (2020), teachers reported the feeling of disconnection from the classroom and irrelevancy from their experiences from most traditional professional development due to a conflicting objective between what is being taught to them at the PDs and what they are experiencing in the classroom (Smith, 2020). Slack (2019) stated that the traditional "one size fits all" traditional PDs that the ELL teachers have attended, have failed to respect teacher knowledge, contribute to school improvement, or advance student learning (Slack, 2019). Instead, Slack (2019) suggested that a more effective approach would be a professional development where teachers are collaborative and learning is ongoing, with a consistent focus on student learning (a PLC) (Slack, 2019). The research findings for this study included concerns from all eight participants regarding a lack of information on

implementing instructions to ELL students. The participants felt unprepared to teach the ELL students appropriately within their ZPD.

PLCs provide teachers with a way to grow as professionals while improving student academic achievement by bringing changes within the school. Brown (2018) defined a PLC as a group of committed educators working collaboratively in an ongoing process resulting in better student achievement (Brown, 2018). PLCs are known for having a sense of belonging and trust among the teachers attending. Common elements presented at a PLC include a focus on student achievement, collaboration of curriculum and instruction, sharing practices and challenges, and an ongoing interactive learning experience (Banerjee, 2017). Voelkel (2017) adds that the most critical practices at a PLC are: shared vision and values, use of data (especially student work to analyze strengths and weaknesses), engagement in collaboration for things such as lesson plans and assessments, and concentrated focus on student learning and results (Voelkel, 2017).

Effective PLCs increase teacher collaboration and student achievement (Voelkel, 2017). Research has found that the results of what teachers learn in PLCs can lead to changes in teachers' perspectives, as well as the effects of teachers' practices and students' learning. (Prenger, 2020). According to Moulakdi (2020), "this method of teacher training has been found to improve teacher experience, as it reduces the feeling of isolation, increases personal satisfaction and ensures a greater sense of self-efficacy through professional development" (Moulakdi, 2020). Brown (2018) suggested "the focus of a PLC is more on learning than on teaching, emphasizing that collaboration and accountability are key to a successful PLC... In order to maintain a genuine PLC,

teachers must meet regularly to improve already established goals" (Brown, 2018). Research shows that PLCs lead to greater teacher satisfaction, greater confidence and commitment, and greater effectiveness in the classroom, as well as the students being more enthusiastic (Prenger, 2020). The participants in this study had not attended a PLC for ELL students. At least half of the participants mentioned the need for ongoing professional development, as the few PDs that they attended did not provide enough information. In addition, the participants mentioned a lack of ELL support provided in the classroom.

#### **Collaboration**

Collaboration allows teachers to work together to examine and improve their instructional practices. It has the potential to strengthen the school as a whole (Tallman, 2021). In a collaborative environment, teachers meet to talk about the progress of the students' achievement in their schools (Banerjee, 2017). Tichenor (2018), defines collaboration the involvement of two or more teachers who work together to share information, plan and problem-solve, to achieve a common goal (Tichenor, 2018).

Amponsah (2018) suggested that it is a period where two or more people attempt to learn something together (Amponsah, 2018). When teachers are problem-solving together, they are working together to solve the problems using knowledge, and resources that they share, as they collaboratively find solutions (Miller, 2021). Working together as a team can lead to better results than working as an individual. Teamwork developed through collaboration can result in more effective management (Gcelu, 2019). Collaborating with other people offers the possibility of reducing the feeling of isolation, and/ or burnout.

Collaborating can also increase job satisfaction, teacher confidence, and student achievement (Reeves, 2017). Many formal and informal collaborative activities include coteaching, peer observation, coaching, team planning, working on activities, and collaborative research (Tichenor, 2018). All eight of the participants mentioned that they did not collaborate with other teachers or ELL specialists. Two of the eight participants collaborate with colleagues; however, it is not for ELL purposes.

Teachers in the United States have approximately 3-5 hours per week for collaborative planning, while teachers in other countries have 15-25 hours per week to work with colleagues. Additionally, instructional delivery time in the United States consumes about 80 percent of the teachers' working time, as compared to about 60 percent of the teachers in other nations. Due to this extra time, teachers in other nations have more time to plan and learn collaboratively; and in turn leads to a higher quality of curriculum and instruction (Tichenor, 2018). Tallman (2021) suggested "collaborative group learning is the most powerful form of professional development. It is highly effective in meeting the needs of all students in the classroom and vital for creating opportunities for teachers to reflect on their practices" (Tallman, 2021).

Teacher collaboration is linked to motivation. Asari (2019) suggested that "the study of achievement motivation is always associated with each individual learner, however not many studies suggest the importance of teacher collaboration connected to the student learning motivation itself (Asari, 2019). The idea of collaboration involves learning experiences where the learners understand each other. Collaborative learning can occur in small groups, where participants can work on the same task and share their

ideas (Amponsah, 2018). Collaboration often improves communication and allows for more student-centered instruction, which results in more consistency across instructors regarding performance expectations (Reeves, 2017). Research suggests while collaboration is beneficial, not all teachers approve of the collaboration strategy, as they prefer to work independently. All eight of the participants were open to working collaboratively if given the opportunity.

Research suggests when teachers work together, students perform better on the state standardized tests, than the schools that did not encourage collaboration among the teachers (Reeves, 2017). Collaboration allows teachers to learn instructional strategies from each other while also receiving feedback. Collaboration can result in teacher improvement as well as an increase in student achievement (Reeves, 2017). A teacher's attitudes and beliefs about the ability to teach, and the ability for students to learn can influence instructional; practices, as well as student achievement (Banerjee, 2017). Additionally, research has suggested that teacher instructional practices are more important than teacher background qualifications in predicting student achievement.

## **Follow-Up Assignments**

PLCs help teachers to implement new teaching strategies in their instructional practices, and they help teachers to increase their confidence and motivate them to do their job more effectively in their classroom. A PLC is a continuous process of training and follow-ups with the objective to improve the quality of teaching and learning. The focus of professional development is teachers' subject knowledge, teachers' teaching skills, self-efficacy of teachers, and student achievement (Saleem, 2021).

One of the differences from a regular professional development is that teachers who attend a PLC have to learn and show evidence of learning and improvement. The follow-up activities are intended to benefit the teacher, the school, and the quality of education being implemented in the classroom, leading to the students' academic learning gains (Girma, 2019). Follow-up activities are support intended to strengthen learned strategies so they will be retained and implemented effectively. The follow-up activities should be made available to schools to evaluate and measure the changes in teachers' skills and knowledge (Priajana, 2017). According to Popova (2018), follow-up activities, including time to practice with other teachers are less common in regular PDs. This suggests a gap between the PLCs (which use follow-up activities), and the regular PDs that do not require the action plan to be implemented (Popova, 2018). The participants in this study mentioned that of the few PDs they attended, there was always an evaluation assignment to complete to provide feedback for the course. However, it was stated by the participants that there was not any action plan or follow-up activity that was reviewed. The participants felt that the evaluations they completed did not seem to benefit them, as there were never changes to better implement instructions for teaching ELL students.

Follow-up assignments are considered an action research plan. "An action research plan consists of the implementation process of the practitioners themselves in order to understand and solve a problem" (Yildiz, 2021). "Evidence suggests follow-up assignments, or action plans, reinforce skills in training that are important to effective training" (Popova, 2018). Research shows that the results of action plans often lead to an increase in effective student learning achievement (Yildiz, 2021).

# **Project Description**

The purpose of this PLC project is to inform ELL teachers of various aspects of ELL pedagogy. This PLC will be utilized to share best practices for ELL students. This environment allows ELL teachers to learn from their colleagues and explores the latest research-based practices. The project consists of five half-day training sessions; each session is approximately 4 hours long. The first session includes an in-depth look at the ELL strategies, accommodations, and resources. The participants will be informed on how to locate and access web-based materials and resources. All information and materials presented will be emailed to the participants. Labels for the classroom will also be handed out to the participants. These labels will be laminated on bright colored paper (so that they stick out in the classroom) with words such as door, sink, bookshelf, cabinet, desk, computer, etc. on them. Next to each word will also be a picture of the object to help the ELLs identify what the words are labeling. Discussion questions will be utilized throughout the session. The discussion questions for this session would be: What strategies have you used in the past? What has worked in the classroom? What has not worked in the classroom? What resources are you utilizing in the classroom? The followup assignment will be for teachers to write a reflection on what they have implemented this school year for the ELLs, what has worked, what has not worked, what they would like to improve on.

The second session would include an in-depth look at how to implement instruction for ELL students, and how it differs from implementing instruction to an English speaking student. Samples of student work from all different ELL levels, grade

levels, and different subjects, will be utilized to discuss how to implement instruction to the ELL students. Modeling, repetition, and visuals will be key in the discussion, but not the only strategies to utilize. Sample lessons will be presented. The discussion question will be: How is implementing instruction to ELLs different than to English speaking students? The follow-up assignment will be to use some of the strategies learned in this session to implement instruction in the classroom and bring back a sample to the next session. It is important to note that these sessions, while guided, are collaborative among colleagues and the information that all participants are learning is coming from all shared participants, not just one presenter.

The third session would include an in-depth look at how to evaluate and grade the students' work and assessments. The discussion question will be: How do you evaluate ELL students to ensure they are learning? The process of how to grade ELL Level 1 students, and ELLs who are in the country less than 2 years in comparison to ELLs who are Level 2 and above, or in the country over 2 years will be explored in this session. Examples will be modeled and samples work will be shown. The follow-up assignment will be for the teachers to provide an artifact of their students' graded papers during their next session.

The fourth session would include an in-depth look at the four components of the CanDo Descriptors. The World-Class Instructional Design and Assessment (WIDA)

English Language Proficiency Standards are an example of descriptors categorized into broad stages of second language acquisition ranging from "entering" to "bridging" levels of proficiency (Alexandrowicz, 2020). The Can Do Descriptors describe what learners

can do with language across different content areas. The discussion question will ask the participants: what are the four components of the Can Do Descriptors? Why are they important for you as a teacher? The Can Do Descriptors are aligned with the ACCESS test given to the ELL students each year to gauge English proficiency and growth. The follow-up assignment will be to make sure the teachers cover the Can Do Descriptors with their ELL students in the classroom. They will need to bring back an activity that showed they covered the Can Do's, helping the ELLs to prepare for the ACCESS testing.

The fifth session would include an in-depth look at all that the teachers have learned and implemented this year. This session will focus on how to wrap up the school year and how to plan and prepare for the next school year. The discussion question will be: what are the take-aways that the teachers have learned and utilized this year. There will be no follow-up since it will be the last session of the school year.

#### **Resources and Support**

Most of the resources needed to implement this PLC are readily available as they are web-based. Other materials such as samples of student work, and materials in the classroom will be ready for use per session. The presenter will need access to the internet, a laptop/desktop computer, and an interactive whiteboard with a projector to be able to present a PowerPoint/ Google Slide Presentation to all the participants. Participants can utilize their individual laptops and/or paper and pen/pencil to take notes if they choose; however, a copy of the presentation will be emailed to them for their records when each session is over. Hyperlinks to resources, strategies, and other materials will all be included in the presentation for the participants to easily access.

# **Potential Barriers and Solutions**

Potential barriers to this project are (a) conflicts with subject area professional development, and (b) teachers participating in training with multiple meetings would need an incentive. One possible solution for reducing the conflict of the other professional development would be to use the early release days on Wednesday instead of on professional development days. This solution will eliminate the conflict of any other PDs being required at the same time, or having to choose a subject area over ELLs. If the PLC is approved by the district for Master Plan Points (to renew teacher certification), this would also help provide an incentive for the teachers to attend the PLC.

# **Proposal for Implementation and Project Timetable**

The timetable for this PLC would be for the 2022-2023 school year. The five half-day sessions will be spread out over the first 5 months of school from September 2022 to January 2023. Each session will be 4 hours in length. This layout is planned to allow teachers to settle into the new school year, and also make sure that they are learning, utilizing, and implementing ELL strategies, accommodations, and resources in a timely manner that aligns with specific school year events such as progress reports, ESOL reporting, report cards, and ACCESS Testing.

# **Roles and Responsibilities**

For this PLC project to be successful, there are several roles and responsibilities that must be fulfilled. The school administrator must first approve the PLC, suggesting dates and times for the program to take place. The administrator must provide a location

for the PLC to take place, and be able to provide all the supplies and materials needed for the participants, such as laptops for the participants, a computer and interactive whiteboard, and a projector for the presenter. The administrator must also approve who will be presenting the PLC. Finally, the administrator must have the PLC approved by the school district. The presenter of the PLC will be responsible for informing any potential participants of the upcoming PLC, providing the participants with the appropriate materials during each session, and emailing the participants copies of all digital presentations and/ or tools and information provided at each session. The presenter will be responsible for creating the presentation for each session. Finally, the participants have a responsibility to attend the PLC with an open-minded perspective and the will to learn and share with colleagues, new tools and skills to be provided in the classroom. For this PLC project to be successful, all roles and responsibilities must be fulfilled.

### **Project Evaluation Plan**

The participants will complete a formative evaluation at the end of each session for them to provide feedback on their experiences. The evaluations will be used by the presenter to modify the upcoming presentation. A summative evaluation will be provided for the participants to complete at the end of the last session. This evaluation will provide feedback on what they have obtained and utilized during their PLC experience. The evaluation will inform the presenters of the PLC if the participants have made any gains regarding teaching ELL students, as it will also determine if the goals of the PLC were met. Finally, the summative evaluation leaves the presenter feedback that can help to improve any possible changes for any future PLCs.

### **Key Stakeholders**

Key stakeholders within an organization are responsible for various roles when implementing any new program. The key stakeholders include the teachers of ELL students and administrators of the school chosen to do the PLC and the school district personnel. The administrators are responsible for monitoring the program and the participants' learning and implementation within the classrooms. Administrators will also monitor student achievement, student learning, and ELL policies. Teachers will benefit from the PLC as they will be better suited to teach ELL students, as they will be prepared with ELL strategies, accommodations, and resources to implement in their classrooms. This in turn will enhance lesson delivery and affect student achievement. Access to the data, the study, and the findings will be made available to all stakeholders to have a more focused comprehension of this project and its goals.

# **Project Implications**

### **Social Change for the Local Site**

This PLC addresses the need to improve teachers' knowledge of how to implement instructions to the ELL students by using the ELL strategies, accommodations, resources, Can Do Descriptors, and proper grading. This PLC may result in positive social change as it could improve teacher instruction which could lead to positively impacting student achievement. Alexandrowicz (2020) suggested "...changemakers demonstrate that they are motivated to act...this begins by identifying a specific problem to tackle and giving one's self permission to do something about it...and it doesn't stop there. Changemakers keep trying until they make a difference"

(Alexandrowicz, 2020). During this PLC the participants will collaboratively share resources, strategies, and accommodations. Participants will also share any concerns when teaching ELLs and work together to find solutions to these concerns.

# **Larger-Scale Social Change**

A larger-scale social change may include utilizing this program beyond the schools chosen for the study. Pregner (2020) stated that professional development are not limited to teachers of one particular school, but could lead to changes all across the system (Prenger, 2020). According to Alexandrowicz (2020), the ELL students in the United States comprise approximately 10% of the student population (or 5 million students) (Alexandrowicz, 2020). Since the ELL population is increasing every school year, the need for increased professional development and collaboration for teachers who serve this population also needs to increase. There is a larger social change necessary regarding administrators requiring professional development training for the ELLs to meet the needs of the ELL students.

Von Esch (2018) stated that few districts have an administration that can understand and/or differentiate the needs of ELL students. These districts develop key leadership roles that support teachers of ELL students, which in turn leads to school-wide initiatives (Von Esch, 2018). This project will provide teachers with the information they need to implement more effective instructions to their ELL students, leading to an increase in ELL academic achievement. The results of this study will offer a rationale to expand ELL-focused professional development to a larger population experiencing the same issues. Section 4: Reflections and Conclusions

#### Introduction

Section 4, of this study begins with the strengths and limitations of the project and provide recommendations for improvement. This discussion may assist educators at other sites who are experiencing similar problems in ELL instruction and the use of resources and strategies. Also included in this section is my reflection on scholarship, project development, and leadership. This section concludes with personal reflections on the project study's implications, applications, and directions for future research.

## **Project Strengths and Limitations**

## **Project Strengths**

The project has multiple strengths. One strength of the project is that it focused on the problem of the study. The problem of the study is that teachers of ELL are not receiving sufficient professional development to help them in meeting the instructional needs of the ELL students within their ZPD. This was documented during data analysis. Another strength of the project is that it aligns with the following two RQs:

RQ1: How do the elementary teachers of ELL students implement instructional practices and resources used to teach ELL students within their ZPD?

RQ2: What are elementary teachers' perspectives of the information they receive at the professional development trainings provided to teach ELL students within their ZPD?

The content of RQ1 will be discussed during one of the PLC meeting sessions with the ELL teachers. RQ2 will be addressed through follow-up assignments and a summative evaluation at the end of the PLC.

The project also focuses on the concerns expressed by the participants. The responses from interviews showed that participants felt unprepared to teach ELL students. They also expressed a concern that there were not enough PDs for ELL teachers and/or support for them to help them prepare for teaching ELLs. Many of the teachers were also unaware of the resources, strategies, and even accommodations utilized for ELL students. The project will provide the participants with resources, materials, and information on a multitude of areas that may prepare them to teach the ELL students.

The final strength of this project is that it provides an environment to collaborate with colleagues, and it requires follow-up assignments to ensure implementation of learning. Participants will have time to work together to locate resources and share strategies and accommodations that can be implemented in their classrooms. In addition, they can collaboratively work to identify and find solutions to problems or concerns. The follow-up assignments ensure that the teachers implement what they are learning in the

classroom. These assignments also give them a chance to reflect and discuss the pros and cons of the application. The reflection and discussion entail collaboration.

# **Project Limitations**

The project also has limitations. One of the limitations of this project is a lack of time. One of the greatest benefits of a PLC is that is ongoing and requires follow-up activities and reflection while collaborating, unlike professional development which focuses less on collaboration and more on direct instruction from a presenter. However, due to the format of a PLC, sessions have a shorter time frame than a professional development. It is difficult to include reflection and collaboration of previously implemented topics (follow-ups), as well as introduction and collaboration of new topics, within the 4-hour time of a PLC session.

Another limitation is teacher attendance. The PLC will be scheduled for Wednesdays after school. Wednesdays are early release days, where the students leave at 2:00 p.m.; however, the teachers must remain until 3:25 p.m. There are often many conflicts on these Wednesdays such as grade-level meetings, conferences, and after-school commitments. It is the only time that the whole school has the same planning time, and it is often a competition to use this time slot. Although teachers who are committed to wanting to better their ELL teaching knowledge may find a way to attend most of the PLCs, it is not guaranteed they will be able to make every one of the meetings, especially because they are not five consecutive Wednesdays.

# **Recommendations for Alternative Approaches**

An alternative way to address the problem at the school of study could include implementing a long-term professional development program that continues throughout the entire school year on scheduled professional development training days instead of a PLC. When scheduling trainings to take place on professional development days, it allows the duration of each session to be longer and could allow more information to be disseminated per session as they are usually longer than a PLC session. This will also allow the participants an opportunity to fully share best practices and reflections on what they are implementing in the classroom, based on what they had learned during the previous professional development sessions. Finally, a professional development would allow for the opportunity to involve other schools as professional training days align district-wide. Expanding to other schools will allow for the sharing of best practices, and the use of resources, strategies, and accommodations. This in turn will increase ELL teacher knowledge and overall student proficiency in academic achievement.

### Scholarship, Project Development and Evaluation, and Leadership and Change

This study will provide stakeholders with information about the ELL teachers' perspectives of professional development and their implementation of instructional practices for ELLs in the classroom. Improving ELL teachers' instructional practices could show improvements in ELL academic achievement. Addressing the need for teachers of ELLs to receive adequate training to teach ELL students appropriately could lead to an improvement in teacher success as well.

# **Self-Analysis of Scholarship**

During the process of this research study, I gained valuable knowledge about the teachers of ELL students feeling unprepared to teach ELLs, as they felt there was little to no ELL professional development or support system, and resources or strategies provided.

The research study provided an opportunity for me to challenge myself, both as an educator and researcher. As an ELL teacher, it allowed me to strengthen my ELL instructional practices. Also, as a researcher, I have been able to obtain information regarding strategies, resources, and accommodations, and in turn, implement it in my classroom. All too often the ELL students are overlooked as teachers of ELLs either are unprepared to work with them or their scores on high stake testing do not count in the calculation of the school grade, therefore these students are not a top priority. The longer the ELL students are not receiving proper instruction and accommodations, the more challenging the journey is to English proficiency. The research study confirmed that this is not only a local problem in a very diverse school district but a national problem that has been occurring for many years.

Throughout this research study, I learned how to be a research practitioner by conducting a study and analyzing the data collected to determine findings. I found transcribing qualitative findings to be the most difficult. Since the participants did not have a lot of background information on ELLs, I found their responses to be the same or similar even though the questions varied in topic. My new goal will be to share my knowledge of ELLs with all those who are teaching ELL students.

# **Self-Analysis of Project Development**

During the research process, I learned that the most common concern among the teachers was that they did not feel prepared to teach ELLs. Many of the ELL teachers had not attended a professional development that was specifically focused on the ELL students, and the PDs that they did attend that contained ELL information, did not provide the teachers with enough information on resources, strategies, or accommodations. The ELL teachers expressed wanting to be able to have support from an ELL specialist, so that they could ask questions, share their concerns and receive guidance. I took the information I learned from the review of literature and the data collection, into consideration when developing this project. My goal is to provide teachers with the information they feel they lack regarding resources, strategies, and accommodations, while also including a collaborative approach and a follow-up assessment that mandates the participants to be involved. The project was created with the focus of accommodating the ELL teachers' needs, while also helping the ELL students in the end.

### **Self-Analysis of Leadership and Change**

During this study, I became cognizant that ELL teachers lacked the foundational knowledge to properly instruct and support ELL students. My goal now is to be able to work in a leadership role providing teachers of ELLs with the information they require to adequately teach ELL students and guide them in the process of implementation. This doctoral journey has led to a possible new career goal for me to advocate for ELL teachers and to bring about positive change for ELLs.

### Reflection on Importance of the Work

My goal was to find a solution to help improve the training and knowledge of the ELL teachers and the implementation in the ELL classrooms. Through my review of the literature, I discovered that PLCs were a highly effective way to increase teacher knowledge and training today. The impact of developing ways for the teachers of ELLs to become more knowledgeable about how to implement better instruction for the ELL students, guided me to complete the research and project development process. The research that I have done and the work that I will continue to do is significant as it could positively influence the ELL teachers and the ELL students at the school of study.

# Implications, Applications, and Directions for Future Research

The project I designed is a PLC. It is designed to address the concerns of the ELL teachers at the schools of study, regarding the need to provide training for teachers to teach ELL students within their ZPD. The information from this study and the PLC program that was developed can be used by administrators to adhere to ELL teachers' concerns about teaching ELL students, which may lead to positive social change.

Improving ELL teachers' knowledge of the resources, strategies, and accommodations for their implementation of instructional practice could lead to more effective instruction in the ELL classroom and an increase in students' academic achievement.

Possible future implications and applications include additional ongoing PLC programs that address the need of utilizing the proper resources, strategies, and accommodations when implementing ELL instruction. This study could also be implemented at other schools in the district with ELL students, to extend the

collaborative effort of the PLC program. In addition, the information gathered from this study and the implementation and evaluation of the PLC program could be shared with local colleges and universities in an effort to create more effective teacher preparation programs.

For further research, I recommend extending the research to include more schools in the district and teachers of grade levels beyond the elementary level. Studies could be conducted in schools throughout the district, and the PLC program could be implemented on a district-wide basis. These PLC programs would provide ELL teachers information that would increase their knowledge of ELL instruction, thus improving their implementation of ELL instruction in the classroom and the overall student proficiency in academic achievement.

#### Conclusion

This study was focused on discovering the ELL teachers' perspectives of professional development and their implementation of instructional practices. From the research findings, I created a PLC to address the teachers' knowledge of resources, strategies, and accommodations for implementing instructional practices for ELL students within their ZPD. The PLC also provides participants with the time to collaborate and develop more effective ELL instructional practices. If effective, this PLC will lead to an increase in ELL student academic achievement. In addition, this PLC program may be valuable to other schools in the district in assisting ELL teachers.

#### References

- Alexander, M. M. (2017). Transnational English language learners fighting on an unlevel playing field: High school exit exams, accommodations, and ESL status.

  \*Language Policy, 16, 115-133. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10993-015-9390-y
- Alexandrowicz, V. (2021). Changemaking and English Language Learners (ELs):

  Language, content and skill development through experiential education. *English Language Teaching*, *14*(1), 107–122. <a href="https://doi.org/10.5539/elt.v14n1p107">https://doi.org/10.5539/elt.v14n1p107</a>
- AlHashmi, B., & Elyas, T. (2018). Investigating the effect of differentiated instruction in light of the Ehrman & Leaver construct on grammar learning. *Arab World English Journal*, 9(3), 145-162. <a href="https://doi.org/10.24093/awej/vol9no3.10">https://doi.org/10.24093/awej/vol9no3.10</a>
- AlShammari, I. A., & Halimi, F. (2020). Preservice and in-service teacher collaboration:

  A scaffolded reading lesson plan for ESL classrooms. *Journal of Classroom Interaction*, 55(2), 4–33.

  <a href="https://www.proquest.com/openview/ba0170efc0c56db66e38e669417ac038/1?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=48326">https://www.proquest.com/openview/ba0170efc0c56db66e38e669417ac038/1?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=48326</a>
- Amponsah, K. D., Kotoka, J. K., Beccles, C., & Dlamini, S. N. (2018). Effectiveness of collaboration on low and high achieving school students' comprehension of electrochemistry in South Africa. *European Journal of STEM Education*, *3*(2), Article 4. <a href="https://doi.org/10.20897/ejsteme/2685">https://doi.org/10.20897/ejsteme/2685</a>
- Anwar, K., Asari, S., Husniah, R., & Asmara, C. H. (2021). Students' perceptions of collaborative team teaching and student achievement motivation. *International Journal of Instruction*, *14*(1), 325–344. https://doi.org/10.29333/iji.2021.14119a

- Ardiansyah, W., & Ujihanti, M. (2018). Social constructivism-based reading comprehension teaching design at Politeknik Negeri Sriwijaya. *Arab World English Journal*, *9*(1), 447-467. <a href="https://doi.org/10.24093/awej/vol9no1.31">https://doi.org/10.24093/awej/vol9no1.31</a>
- Awada, G. M., & Faour, K. (2018). Effect of Glogster and cooperative learning differentiated instruction on teachers' perceptions. *Teaching English With Technology*, 18(2), 93-114. <a href="https://tewtjournal.org/download/6-effect-of-glogster-and-cooperative-learning-differentiated-instruction-on-teachers-perceptions-by-ghada-m-awada-and-kawthar-h-faour/">https://tewtjournal.org/download/6-effect-of-glogster-and-cooperative-learning-differentiated-instruction-on-teachers-perceptions-by-ghada-m-awada-and-kawthar-h-faour/</a>
- Babinski, L. M., Amendum, S. J., Knotek, S. E., Sanchez, M., & Malone, P. (2018).

  Improving young English learners' language and literacy skills through teacher professional development: A randomized controlled trial. *American Educational Research Journal*, 55(1), 117-143. <a href="https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831217732335">https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831217732335</a>
- Banerjee, N., Stearns, E., Moller, S., & Mickelson, R. A. (2017). Teacher job satisfaction and student achievement: The roles of teacher professional community and teacher collaboration in schools. *American Journal of Education*, *123*(2), 203-241. https://doi.org/10.1086/689932
- Barrow, L., & Markman-Pithers, L. (2016). Supporting young English learners in the United States. *The Future of Children*, 26(2), 159-183. https://doi.org/10.1353/foc.2016.0017
- Behroozizad, S., Nambiar, R. M. K., & Amir, Z. (2014). Sociocultural theory as an approach to aid EFL learners. *Reading Matrix: An International Online Journal*, 14(2), 217-226. https://readingmatrix.com/files/11-09507mh3.pdf

- Birnie, B. F. (2015). Making the case for differentiation. *The Clearing House: A Journal of Educational Strategies, Issues, and Ideas*. 88(2), 62-65. https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2014.998601
- Bohon, L. L., McKelvey, S., Rhodes, J. A., & Robnolt, V. J. (2017). Training for content teachers of English Language Learners: Using experiential learning to improve instruction. *Teacher Development: An International Journal of Teachers'*Professional Development, 21(5), 609-634.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/13664530.2016.1277256">https://doi.org/10.1080/13664530.2016.1277256</a>
- Brown, B. D., Horn, R. S., & King, G. (2018). The effective implementation of professional learning communities. *Alabama Journal of Educational Leadership*, *5*, 53–59. <a href="https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1194725.pdf">https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1194725.pdf</a>
- Brown, C. L., Park, Y., Schell, R., & Benedict, A. E. (2017). Portfolio assessment for english learners: a magnifier into students' learning needs in literacy. *The NERA Journal*, *52*(1), 81-93.
- Carr, N., & Weinmann, M., (2018). Written corrective feedback: The need for collaboration and multidirectional interaction. *TESOL in Context*, *27*(1), 1-22. https://doi.org10.21153/tesol2018vol27no1art770770
- Castleberry, A., & Nolen, A. (2018). Thematic analysis of qualitative research data: Is it as easy as it sounds? *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching & Learning*, *10*(6), 807–815. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2018.03.019">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2018.03.019</a>
- Calderon, C. T., & Zamora, E. (2012). Factors affecting the implementation of sheltered instruction observation protocols for english language learners. *National Forum of*

- Educational Administration and Supervision Journal, 31, 20-33. https://www.proquest.com/docview/1034453948
- Cellante, D. C., & Donne, V. (2013). A program evaluation process to meet the needs of english language learners. *Education, 134*(1), 1-8.

  <a href="https://web.p.ebscohost.com/ehost/pdfviewer/pdfviewer?vid=34&sid=b304a951-c750-4359-94f6-fc67514fda54%40redis">https://web.p.ebscohost.com/ehost/pdfviewer/pdfviewer?vid=34&sid=b304a951-c750-4359-94f6-fc67514fda54%40redis</a>
- Cervetti, G. N., Kulikowhich, J. M., & Bravo, M. A. (2014). The effects of educative curriculum materials on teacher' use of instructional strategies for english language learners in science and on student learning. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 40, 86-98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2014.10.005
- Charkova, D. A., & Charkova, K. D. (2018). Exploring the connection between second language vocabulary learning strategies and vocabulary knowledge. *International Online Journal of Education and Teaching*, 5(2), 235-250.

  <a href="http:iojet.org/index.php/IOJET/article/view/317/232">http:iojet.org/index.php/IOJET/article/view/317/232</a>.
- Cimino, M. (2018). Synthesizing the flipped classroom with the gradual release of responsibility model. *Australian Educational Leader*, 40(1).
- Clara, M., (2017). How instruction influences conceptual development: vygotsky's theory revisited. *Educational Psychologist*, *52*(1), 50-62. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/00461520.2016.1221765">https://doi.org/10.1080/00461520.2016.1221765</a>.
- Clark, S., (2014). Avoiding the blank stare: teacher training with the gradual release of responsibility in mind. *English Teaching Forum*, 2.

  <a href="https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1035726.pdf">https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1035726.pdf</a>

- Colter, R., & Ulatowski, J., (2017). The unexamined student is not worth teaching: preparation, the zone of proximal development, and the socratic model of scaffolded learning. *Educational Philosophy and Theory, 49*(14), 1367-1380. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131857.2017.1282340.
- Creswell, J. W. (2012). Educational research: Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research (Laureate custom ed.). Boston, MA: Pearson Education.
- Creswell, J.W. (2014). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches (4th edition). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Daniel, S. M. (2014). Learning to educate english language learners in preservice elementary practicums. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, 41(2), 5-28. <a href="https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1078517.pdf">https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1078517.pdf</a>
- Daniel, S. M., & Peercy, M. M. (2014), Expanding roles: teacher educators' perspectives on educating english learners. *Action in Teacher Education*, *36*(2), 100-116. https://doi.org/10.1080/01626620.2013.864575
- Danish, J., Saleh, A., Andrade, A., & Bryan, B. (2017). Observing complex systems thinking in the zone of proximal development. *Instructional Science*, *45*(1), 5-24. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s11251-016-9391-Z">https://doi.org/10.1007/s11251-016-9391-Z</a>.
- de Araujo, Z., Smith, E., Yeong I., J. & Sakow, M. (2015). Preservice teachers' strategies to support english learners. *Teacher Education and Knowledge: Research*Reports, North American Chapter of the International Group for the Psychology of Mathematics Education (p. 37). North American Chapter of the International

- Group for the Psychology of Mathematics Education. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED584342.pdf
- Derakhshan, A., Coombe, C., Zhaleh, K., & Tabatabaeian, M. (2020). Examining the roles of continuing professional development needs and views of research in english language teachers' success. *TESL-EJ*, *24*(3).

  <a href="https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1275848.pdf">https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1275848.pdf</a>
- Esch, K. S. V. (2018). Teacher leaders as agents of change: Creating contexts for instructional improvement for english learner students. *Elementary School Journal*, 119(1), 152–178. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1086/698753">https://doi.org/10.1086/698753</a>
- Esquinca, A., Araujo, B., & de la Piedra, M. T. (2014). Meaning making and translanguaging in a two-way dual-language program on the U.S.-Mexico border. *Bilingual Research Journal 37*, 164-181. https://doi.org

  10.1080/15235882.2014.934970
- Estapa, A., Pinnow, R. J., & Chval, K. B. (2016). Video as a professional development tool to support novice teachers as they learn to teach english language learners.

  The New Educator, 12(1), 85-104. https://doi.org/1080/1547688X.2015.1113350.
- Fernandez, M., Wegerif, R., Mercer, N., & Rojas-Drummond, S. (2015).

  Reconceptualizing "scaffolding" and the zone of proximal development in the context of symmetrical collaborative learning. *Journal of Classroom Interaction*, 50(1), 54-72. <a href="https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1100363.pdf">https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1100363.pdf</a>
- Franco-Fuenmayor, S. E. 1. francos@stthom. ed., Padrón, Y. N., & Waxman, H. C. (2015). Investigating Bilingual/ESL Teachers' Knowledge and Professional

Development Opportunities in a Large Suburban School District in Texas. *Bilingual Research Journal*, *38*(3), 336–352. https://doi.org/10.1080/15235882.2015.1091049

- Gcelu, N. (2019). The effectiveness of stakeholder collaboration in preventing learner pregnancy in secondary schools in the Eastern Cape, South Africa: implications for leadership. *South African Journal of Education*, *39*(3). https://doi.org/10.15700/saje.v39n3a1650
- Gibson, C. (2016). Bridging english language learner achievement gaps through effective vocabulary development strategies. *English Language Teaching*, *9*(9), 134-138. <a href="https://doi.org/10.5539/elt.v9n9p134">https://doi.org/10.5539/elt.v9n9p134</a>.
- Goddard, Y., Goddard, R., & Kim, M. (2015). School instructional climate and student achievement: an examination of group norms for differentiated instruction.

  \*American Journal of Education, 122, 111-131. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1086/683293">https://doi.org/10.1086/683293</a>
- Gomez, M. N., & Diarrassouba, N., (2014). What do teachers need to support english learners. *English Language Teaching*, 7(5), 89-101. https://doi.org/10.5539/elt.v7n5p89.
- Gu, P. Y. (2018). Validation of an online questionnaire of vocabulary learning strategies for ESL learners. *Studies in Second Language Learning and Teaching*, 8(2), 325–350. <a href="https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1183992.pdf">https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1183992.pdf</a>
- Guler, N. (2013). Assessing ell students in mainstream classes: a new dilemma for the teachers. *English Journal*, 102(3), 126-129.

  <a href="http://www.ncte.org/journals/ej/issues/v102-3">http://www.ncte.org/journals/ej/issues/v102-3</a>

- Hallman, H. L., & Meineke, H. R. (2016). Addressing the teaching of english language learners in the united states: a case study of teacher educators' response. *Brock Education Journal*, 26(1), 68-82. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1148304.pdf
- Hamann, E. T., & Reeves, J. (2013). Interrupting the professional schism that allows less successful educational practices with ells to persist. *Theory into Practice*, 52, 81-88. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/00405841.2013.770325">https://doi.org/10.1080/00405841.2013.770325</a>.
- Hansen-Thomas, H., Grosso Richins, L., Kakkar, K., & Okeyo, C. (2016). I Do Not Feel I Am Properly Trained to Help Them! Rural Teachers' Perceptions of Challenges and Needs with English-Language Learners. *Professional Development in Education*, 42(2), 308–324. http://doi.org/10.1080/19415257.2014.973528\_
- Harati, H., Fatemeh Nooshinfard, F., Isfandyari-Moghaddam, A., Babalhavaeji, F., &
   Hariri, N. (2019). Factors affecting the unplanned use behavior of academic
   libraries users: Towards an axial coding pattern. Aslib Journal of Information
   Management, (2), 138. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1108/AJIM-04-2018-0092">https://doi.org/10.1108/AJIM-04-2018-0092</a>
- Hontvedt, M., Silseth, K., & Wittek, L. (2021). Professional collaboration in teacher support teams--A study of teacher and nurse educators' Creative problem-solving in a shared space for professional development. *Scandinavian Journal of Educational Research*, 65(2), 240–257.

https://doi.org/10.1080/00313831.2019.1665098

- Jackson, S. L. (2008). Research methods: A modular approach. Thompson Wadsworth.
- James, L. (2014). Integration of a computer-based early reading program to increase english language learners' literacy skills. *Teaching English with Technology*,

- 14(1), 9-22. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1143396.pdf
- Johnson, T., & Wells, L. (2017). English language learner teacher effectiveness and the common core. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 25(23), 1-21.
  <a href="https://doi.org/10.14507/epaa.v25.2395">https://doi.org/10.14507/epaa.v25.2395</a>.
- Khong, T. D. H., & Saito, E. (2014). Challenges confronting teachers of english language learners. *Educational Review*, 66 (2), 210-225. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131911.2013.769425
- Kibler, A. K., Heny, N. A., & Andrei, E. (2016, June). In-service teachers' perspectives on adolescent ell writing instruction. *TESOL Journal*, 7(2), 350-392. https://doi.org/10.1002/tesj.211
- Kibler, A. K., & Roman, D. (2013). Insights into professional development for teachers of english language learners: a focus on using students' native languages in the classroom. *Bilingual Research Journal*, *36*, 187-207. https://doi.org/10.1080/15235882.2013.820226.
- Kocabaş, H. U., & Bavlı, B. (2022). The Montessori educational method:

  Communication and collaboration of teachers with the child. *Participatory Educational Research*, *9*(1), 443–462. <a href="https://doi.org/10.17275/per.22.24.9.1">https://doi.org/10.17275/per.22.24.9.1</a>
- Koran, J., & Kopriva, R. J. (2017). Framing appropriate accommodations in terms of individual need: examining the fit of four approaches to selecting test accommodations of english language learners. *Applied Measurement in Education*, 30(2), 71-81. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/08957347.2016.1243539">https://doi.org/10.1080/08957347.2016.1243539</a>.
- Kumari, V., (2014). Constructivist approach to teacher education: an integrative model

- for reflective teaching. *i-Manager's Journal on Educational Psychology*, 7(4), 31-40. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1098640.pdf
- Larsen, D. (2013). Focus on preservice preparation for esl writing instruction: secondary teacher perspectives. In T. Sila & deOliveira L. (Eds.), L2 writing in secondary classrooms (pp119-132). New York, NY: Routeledge.
- Leedy, P., & Ormond, J. (2015). Practical research: Planning and design (11<sup>th</sup> ed.).

  Boston, MA: Pearson.
- Li, G. (2017). Preparing Culturally and Linguistically Competent Teachers for English as an International Language Education. *TESOL Journal*, 8(2), 250–276. https://doi.org/10.1002/tesj.322
- Lodico, M. G., Spaulding, D. T., & Voegtle, K. H. (2010). *Methods in educational research: From theory to practice*. Jossey-Bass.
- Lopez, F., Scanlan, M. & Gorman, B. K. (2014). Language modeling and reading achievement: variations across different types of language instruction programs, *Reading and Writing Quarterly 31*(1), 1-29.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/10573569.2013.819187">https://doi.org/10.1080/10573569.2013.819187</a>.
- Louie, B. & Sierschynski, J. (2015). Enhancing english learners' language development using wordless picture books. *The Reading Teacher*, 69 (1), 103-111. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/trtr.1376">https://doi.org/10.1002/trtr.1376</a>
- Martin-Beltrán, M., Montoya-Ávila, A., & García, A. A. (2020). Becoming advocates:

  Positioning immigrant youth to share, connect, and apply their stories as tools for social change. *TESOL Journal*, *11*(4). <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/tesj.567">https://doi.org/10.1002/tesj.567</a>

- Martinez, K., & Plevyak, L. (2020). Small versus whole group reading instruction in an elementary reading classroom. *Humanising Language Teaching*, 22 (1), 36.
- Meissel, K., Parr, J.M., & Timperley, H.S. (2016). Can professional development of teachers reduce disparity in student achievement? *Teaching and Teacher Education*. 58, 163-173. https://doi:10.1016/j.tate.2016.05.013
- Merriam, S. B. & Tisdell, E. J. (2016). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation*. Jossey-Bass.
- Miller, D., & Anthony, A. B. (2021). Professional learning plan: A tool to facilitate teacher collaboration and improve instructional practice. *Journal of Cases in Educational Leadership*, 24(4), 84–102. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/15554589211021139">https://doi.org/10.1177/15554589211021139</a>
- Moulakdi, A., & Bouchamma, Y. (2020). Elementary schools working as professional learning communities: Effects on student learning. *International Education*Studies, 13(6), 1–13 https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1254654.pdf
- Nelson, L. P. (2021). Service-learning collaboration: Improving teachers' critical-thinking and job-skill training using active simulation. *Journal of Higher Education Theory & Practice*, *21*(9), 189–202. https://doi.org/10.33423/jhetp.v21i9.4600
- O'Hara, S., Bookmyer, J., Pritchard, R., & Martin, R. (2020). Mentoring second novice teachers to develop the academic language of English language learners. *Journal of Educational Research & Practice*. 10:1, 26-40.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.5590/JERAP.2020.10.1.02">https://doi.org/10.5590/JERAP.2020.10.1.02</a>

- Okhremtchouk, I.S., & Sahr Sellu, G. (2019). Teacher readiness to work with english language learners: Arizona context. *The Teacher Educator*. 54:2, 125-144. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/08878730.2018.1533058">https://doi.org/10.1080/08878730.2018.1533058</a>
- Pappamihiel, N. E., & Lynn, C.A. (2016). Adaptations for english language learners: differentiating between linguistic and instructional accommodations. *The Electronic Journal for English as a Second Language*, 20(3), 1-13. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1254654.pdf
- Park, H. R., & Kim, D. (2016). English language learners' strategies for reading computer based texts at home and in school. *Calico Journal*, 33(3), 380-409. https://doi.org/10.1558/cj.v33i3.26552
- Park, H. R., & Kim, D. (2017). English language learners' strategies for reading online texts: influential factors and patterns of use at home and in school. *International Journal of Education*, 82, 63-74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijer.2017.01.002.
- Park, V., & Datnow, A. (2017). Ability grouping and differentiated instruction in an era of data-driven decision making. *American Journal of Education*, 123, 281-305. https://doi.org/10.1086/689930
- Parker, M., Patton, K., & Sinclair, C. (2016). "I took this picture because...?": Accessing teachers' depictions of change. *Physical Education and Sport Pedagogy*, 21(3), 328–346. <a href="http://doi.org/10.1080/17408989.2015.1017452">http://doi.org/10.1080/17408989.2015.1017452</a>
- Peercy, M.M., Martin-Beltran, M., Silverman, R.D., & Nunn, S.J. (2015, Fall). Can i ask a question esol and mainstream teachers engaging in distributed and distributive learning to support english language learners' text comprehension. *Teacher*

- Education Quarterly, 33-57. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1090809.pdf
- Peercy, M. M., Ditter, M. M., & Destefano, M. (2017). We need more consistency: negotiating the division of labor in esol- mainstream teacher collaboration.

  \*TESOL Journal\*, 8(1), 215-239. https://doi.org/10.1002/tesj.269
- Pereira, N. & de Oliveira, L. C. (2015, March/April). Meeting the linguistic needs of high potential english language learners what teachers need to know. *Council for Exceptional Children*, 208-215. https://doi.org/10.1177/0040059915569362
- Peter, L., Markham, P., & Frey, B.B. (2012). Preparing teachers for success with english language learners: challenges and opportunities for university tesol educators. *The Teacher Educator*, 47, 302-327. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/08878730.2012.707757">https://doi.org/10.1080/08878730.2012.707757</a>.
- Ping, W. (2017). Understanding bilingual education: an overview of key notions in the literature and the implications for Chinese university EFL education. *Cambridge Journal of Education*, 47(1), 85-102. https://doi.org/10.1080/0305764X.2015.1118439.
- Prenger, R., Poortman, C. L., & Handelzalts, A. (2021). Professional learning networks: From teacher learning to school improvement? *Journal of Educational Change*, 22(1), 13–52. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s10833-020-09383-2">https://doi.org/10.1007/s10833-020-09383-2</a>
- Rahimi, M. & Weisi, H. (2018). The impact of research practice on professional teaching practice: Exploring EFL teachers' perception. *Cogent Education*, *5*(1), 1. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/2331186X.2018.1480340">https://doi.org/10.1080/2331186X.2018.1480340</a>
- Randall, R., & Marangell, J. (2021). Changing what we might have done on our own:

  Improving classroom culture and learning through teacher collaboration. *Clearing*

- *House: A Journal of Educational Strategies, Issues and Ideas*, 94(1), 38–46.
- Polly, D. & Byker, E. (2020). Considering the role of zone of proximal development and constructivism in supporting teachers' TPACK and effective use of technology.

  \*Revista de Educación a Distancia, 20(64). <a href="http://doi.org/10.6018/red.408661">http://doi.org/10.6018/red.408661</a>.
- Razak, R. A., Kaur, D., Halili, S. H., & Ramlan, Z. (2016). Flipped esl teacher professional development: embracing change to remain relevant. *Teaching English with Technology*, 16(3), 85-102. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1135693.pdf
- Reed, D. K., Petscher, Y., & Foorman, B. R. (2016). The contribution of vocabulary knowledge and spelling to the reading comprehension of adolescents who are and are not english language learners. *Read and Write*, *29*, 633-657.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-015-9619-3">https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-015-9619-3</a>.
- Reeves, P. M., Pun, W. H., & Chung, K. S. (2017). Influence of teacher collaboration on job satisfaction and student achievement. *Teaching & Teacher Education*, 67, 227–236. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2017.06.016
- Rodriguez, A. D., Abrego, M. H., Rubin, R. (2014). Coaching teachers of english language learners. *Reading Horizons*, 53(2), 61-83.

  <a href="http://scholarworks.wmich.edu/reading-horizons/vol53/iss2/5/">http://scholarworks.wmich.edu/reading-horizons/vol53/iss2/5/</a>
- Roohr, K. C., & Sireci, S. G., (2017). Evaluating computer-based test accommodations for english learners. *Educational Assessment*, 22(1), 35-53. https://doi.org/10.1080/10627197.2016.1271704.
- Roy-Cambell, Z. M. (2013). Who educates teacher educators about english language

- learners? Reading Horizons, 52(3), 253-280.
- Rubenstein- Avila, E., & Lee, E. H. (2014). Secondary teachers and english language learners (ells): attitudes, preparation and implications. *The Clearing House*, 87, 187-191. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2014.910162">https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2014.910162</a>.
- Russell, F. A. (2015, Winter). Learning to teach english learners: instructional coaching and developing novice high school teacher capacity. *Teacher Education Quarterly* 42(1), 27–47. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1090542.pdf
- Sa'd, S. H. T., & Rajabi, F. (2018). Teaching and learning vocabulary: what english language learners perceive to be effective and ineffective strategies. *C.E.P.S Journal* 8(1). <a href="https://doi.org/10.26529/cepsj.492">https://doi.org/10.26529/cepsj.492</a>.
- Saito, E., (2016). Challenges confronting teachers of english language learners. *Educational Review, 66*(2), 210-225, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/00131911.2013.769425">https://doi.org/10.1080/00131911.2013.769425</a>.
- Shabani, K. (2016a). Applications of vygotsky's sociocultural approach for teachers' professional development. *Cogent Education*, *3*(1), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.1080/2331186X.2016.1252177.
- Shabani, K. (2016b). Implications of vygotsky's sociocultural theory for second language (12) assessment. *Educational Assessment and Evaluation*, 1-16.
- Scharp, K. M., & Sanders, M. L. (2019). What Is a Theme? Teaching Thematic Analysis in Qualitative Communication Research Methods. *Communication Teacher*, *33*(2), 117–121.
- Shim, J. M. (2014). A bourdienuian analysis: teachers' beliefs about english language

- learners' academic challenges. *International Journal of Multiculutural Education*, *16*(1), 40-55. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1105010.pdf
- Slack, A. (2019). The power of professional learning: Using plcs to enhance accessibility of instruction for english learners. *International Journal of Teacher*Leadership, 10(2). https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1245099.pdf
- Smith, R., Ralston, N. C., Naegele, Z., & Waggoner, J. (2020). Team teaching and learning: A model of effective professional development for teachers. *Professional Educator*, *43*(1), 80–90. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1276114.pdf
- Solano-Flores, G., Wang, C., Kachaf, R., Soltero-Gonzalez, L., & Ngyun-Le, K. (2014).

  Developing testing accommodations for english language learners: illustrations as visual supports for item accessibility. *Educational Assessment*, 19, 267-283.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/10627197.2014.964116">https://doi.org/10.1080/10627197.2014.964116</a>.
- Song, K. H. (2016, December), Systemic professional development training and its impact on teacher' attitudes toward ells: siop and guided coaching. *TESOL Journal*, *7*(4), 767-799. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/tesj.240">https://doi.org/10.1002/tesj.240</a>
- Soto-Santiago, S. L., Rivera, R. L., Mazak, C. M. (2015). Con confianza: the emergence of the zone of proximal development in the university esl course. *HOW 22*(1), 10-25. <a href="https://doi.org/10.19183/how.22.1.132">https://doi.org/10.19183/how.22.1.132</a>
- Szpara, M. Y. (2017, Fall). Injustice for english language learners common core raises academic standards without increasing supports: a descriptive case study of a philadelphia teacher cohort. *Literacy and Practice Research*, 26-34.

- Steiner, C. M., Kickmeier-Rust, M. D., & Albert, D. (2016). LEA in Private: A Privacy and Data Protection Framework for a Learning Analytics Toolbox. *Journal of Learning Analytics*, *3*(1), 66–90. <a href="https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1126798.pdf">https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1126798.pdf</a>
- Sui, L. (2015). Elementary mainstream classroom teachers' perceptions and teaching practice towards english language learners (master's thesis). University of Toronto, Toronto, Canada.
- Sullivan, B., Hegde, A.V., Ballard, S.M., &Ticknor, A.S. (2015). Interactions and relationships between kindergarten teachers and english language learners. *Early Child Development and Care*, 185(3), 341-359. https://doi.org/10.1080/03004430.2014.919496.
- Tallman, T. O. (2021). How teachers experience collaboration. *Journal of Education*, 201(3), 210–224. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022057420908063
- Tellez, K., & Manthey, G. (2015). Teachers' perceptions of effective school-wide programs and strategies for english language learners. *Learning Environ Res.* 18, 111-127. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s10984-015-9173-6">https://doi.org/10.1007/s10984-015-9173-6</a>.
- Thurlow, M. L., & Kopriva, R. J. (2015). Advancing accessibility and accommodations in content assessments for students with disabilities and english learners. *Review of Research in Education*, 39,331-369. https://doi.org/10.3102/0091732X14556076.
- Tichenor, M., & Tichenor, J. (2018). The many sides of teacher collaboration. *Kappa Delta Pi Record*, *54*(3), 139–142. https://doi.org/10.1080/00228958.2018.1481663

- Tindall, E., & Nisbet, D. (2014). Enlivening vocabulary instruction for english language learners. *Reading in Virginia*, *36*, 1-13.
- Tomlinson, C. A. (2001). How to differentiate instruction in mixed-ability classrooms. *ASCD*.
- Tomlinson, C. A. (2014). The differentiated classroom: responding to the needs of all learners. Arlington, VA: Association of Supervision and Curriculum Development.
- Tomlinson, C. A. (2015). Teaching for excellence in academically diverse classrooms. *Society*, 52, 203-209. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12115-015-9888-0.
- Turkan, S., & Buznik, H. M. (2016), Complexities and issues to consider in the evaluation of content teachers of english language learners. *Urban Education*, 51(2), 221-248. https://doi.org/10.1177/0042085914543111.
- Turkan, S., & Oliveri, M. E. (2014). Considerations for providing test translation accommodations to english language learners on common core standards- based assessments. *ETS Research Report Series*, 2014(1), 1-13.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/ets2.12003">https://doi.org/10.1002/ets2.12003</a>.
- Turner, W. D., Solis, O. J., & Kincade, D. H. (2017). Differentiating instruction for large classes in higher education. *International Journal of Teaching and Learning in Higher Education*, 29(3), 490-500. <a href="http://www.isetl.org/ijtlhe/">http://www.isetl.org/ijtlhe/</a>.
- Voelkel Jr., R. H., & Chrispeels, J. H. (2017). Within-school differences in professional learning community effectiveness: Implications for leadership. *Journal of School Leadership*, 27(3), 424–453. https://doi.org/10.1177/105268461702700305

- Vygotsky, L. (1978). Mind in Society. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Wass, R., & Golding, C. (2014). Sharpening a tool for teaching: the zone of proximal development. *Teaching in Higher Education*, 19(6), 671-684. http://doi.org/10.1080/13562517.2014.901958
- Webb, S., Massey, D., Goggans, M., & Flajole, K. (2019). Thirty-five years of the gradual release of responsibility: scaffolding toward complex and responsive teaching. *The Reading Teacher*, 73(1), 75-83. <a href="https://doi.org/10:1002/trtr.1799">https://doi.org/10:1002/trtr.1799</a>.
- White, P., Raphael, J., Hannigan, S., & Clark, J. C. (2020). Entangling our thinking and practice: A model for collaboration in teacher education. *Australian Journal of Teacher Education*, 45(8), 93–110.
  <a href="https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1276998.pdf">https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1276998.pdf</a>
- Yang, Y. & Qian, D. D. (2017). Assessing english reading comprehension by Chinese efflearners in computerized dynamic assessment. *Language Testing in Asia*, 7(11),
  1-15. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1186/s40468-017-0042-3">https://doi.org/10.1186/s40468-017-0042-3</a>.
- Yin, R. (2014). *Case study research: design and methods (5<sup>th</sup> ed)*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Zhang, J., & Pelttari, C. (2014). Exploring the emotions and needs of english language learners: facilitating pre-service and in-service teachers' recognition of the tasks facing language learners. *Journal of Multilingual and Multicultural Development*, 35(2), 179-194. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/01434632.2013.822505">https://doi.org/10.1080/01434632.2013.822505</a>
- Ziegenfuss, R.G., Odhiambo, E., & Keyes, C. (2014). How can we help students who are english language learners succeed? *Current Issues in Middle Level Education*

### Appendix A: The Project

**Audience:** Focus on Elementary ELL Teachers K-5, all other ELL teachers are welcome to attend.

**Duration:** 5 meeting days throughout the school year for four hours each. Suggested months are September, October, November, December, and January. Teachers may request supplemental meetings in between sessions.

**Purpose:** To inform ELL teachers of various aspects of ELL pedagogy. This PLC will be utilized to share best practices for ELLs various ways to implement strategies, accommodations, and the proper grading used for ELL students. This environment allows ELL teachers to learn from their colleagues and to explore the latest researched-based practices.

**Smart Goal**: By June, the number of teachers implementing ELL instructional strategies, utilizing ELL resources, and providing ELL accommodations will increase as measured by administrative observations.

**Time:** Four hours

**Discussion Topic:** What strategies have you used in the past? What has worked in the classroom? What has not worked in the classroom?

- 1) Open the session with a 12-minute video on ELL immersion. Follow up discussion. Estimated duration of video and discussion, 30 minutes.
- 2) Introduce the participants to different levels of ELLs. Another 12-minute video will be provided with a follow up discussion. Estimated duration of video, 45 minutes.
- 3) Discussion questions prompt group conversation. After participants answer the questions regarding strategies, an ELL strategy matrix will be presented and discussed with the participants. Many additional areas will be discussed and explored. Estimated duration of group discussion and presentation, 45 minutes.
- 4) Technology- the Imagine Learning computer program and its importance for ELL students will be discussed and explored by all participants. Estimated duration of presentation and individual exploration, 60 minutes.
- 5) Resources- Where to locate curriculum resources will be explored with the participants. Participants will participate in a scavenger hunt to locate ELL resources. Once the resources are located, discussion on how to use them, will take place. Estimated duration of curriculum exploration, 60 minutes.

**Follow Up Assignment:** Teachers will write a reflection on what they have implemented this school year for the ELLs, what has worked, what has not worked, what they would like to improve on.

All participants will be informed on how to locate and access web-based materials and resources. All information and materials presented will be emailed to the participants. Below is a link that provides all of the ELL strategies that can be utilized when implementing instruction to ELL students.

ELL PLC Presentation: Slides 1-11

ELL PLC Presentation Slides 1-11 (PDF)

Time: Four hours

**Discussion Topic:** How is implementing instruction to ELLs different than to English-speaking students?

- 1) Follow-up review- The participants will share their reflections about what they have implemented for the students so far this school year, what has worked and what has not worked, and what they would like to improve on. Estimated duration of participant reflections, 20 minutes.
- 2) Participants will be given a lesson idea to explain how it would be implemented into their instruction to teach the students. This assignment will be completed individually, and a discussion of their ideas will follow. Estimated duration on planning a lesson, 20 minutes.
- 3) After participants present their ideas on how to implement instruction, examples of different ways to implement instruction to ELLs will be presented (modeled) and discussed with the participants. This activity focuses on how to take on grade level curriculum, and modify it to the ELL students' ZPD. Different ways to implement instruction will be discussed based on different ELL levels, grade level, subject, etc. Estimated duration of presentation and discussion, 60 minutes.
- 4) Resources will be identified to use when implementing instruction. This includes curriculum resources, board games, storybooks, etc. Teachers will learn to use everyday items they do not think of, to teach their ELL students. Participants will

be given an assignment to select a resource and explain how they will implement it in the classroom. Participants will then share their answers. Estimated duration of presentation and discussion, 60 minutes.

5) Collaboration- Based on what the participants have just learned, the participants will be put into groups to discuss, share and brainstorm new ideas on how to implement instruction in the ELL classroom. Each group will design a model of how to implement a lesson. Each group will then present their ideas. Estimated duration of assignment and presentation, 60 minutes.

**Follow-Up Assignment:** Teachers will use some of the strategies learned in today's session to implement instruction in the classroom. Teachers will prepare to bring back an example of what they have implemented in the classroom to the next session.

All participants will be informed on how to locate and access web-based materials and resources. All information and materials presented will be emailed to the participants.

ELL PLC Presentation Slides 12-16

ELL PLC Presentation Slides 12-16 (PDF)

**Time:** Four Hours

**Discussion Topic:** How do you grade and/or evaluate ELL students to ensure that they are learning?

- 1) Follow-up review- Participants will discuss what they had implemented in their classroom. Estimated duration, 15 minutes.
- Participants will be given a mixture of ELL and non ELL student work to grade.
   Participants will then share and discuss their graded work. Estimated duration, 45 minutes.
- 3) Discussion questions prompt group conversation. After participants answer the questions regarding grading and evaluating student work and assessments, examples of different ways to grade, evaluate and assess ELLs will be presented and discussed with the participants. Sample work will be shown from all different levels and subjects of ELL students and grade levels. Understanding when to "pass" and "fail" an ELL level 1 student will also be discussed. Estimated duration, 45 minutes.
- 4) Participants will review their previously graded student work, and be given an opportunity to regrade it based on what they just learned. Discussion will follow, on the changes they have or have not made. Estimated duration, 30 minutes.
- 5) Formative vs. Summative assessments will also be discussed. The discussion will begin with an explanation of what each assessment entails. Participants will

review examples and components of each. Examples of how to assess ELL students formatively vs. summatively will be presented. Estimated duration, 45 minutes.

6) Participants will work in a group to come up with 4 ways to formatively, and 4 ways to summatively assess their students. If participants work on different grade levels, their answers can vary based on the grade levels they teach, to accommodate all of their students. Participants will then present their ideas. Estimated duration, 60 minutes.

**Follow-Up Assignment:** Teachers will work on the new grading strategies that they learned in today's session. Teachers will provide an artifact of students' graded work and/or assessment during the next session.

All participants will be informed on how to locate and access web-based materials and resources. All information and materials presented will be emailed to the participants.

ELL PLC Presentation Slides 17-23

ELL PLC Presentation Slides 17-23 (PDF)

**Time:** Four Hours

**Discussion Topic:** What are the four components of the Can Do Descriptors? Why are they important for you as a teacher?

- Follow-up review- The group will share their students' graded work, and discuss anything they difficulties they may have encountered. Estimated duration, 20 minutes.
- 2) Participants share what they know about the Can Do descriptors, by filling out a KWL chart. Discussion questions will prompt conversation about what the participants already know, and what they would like to learn about the Can Do descriptors. Estimated duration, 45 minutes.
- 3) A presentation on each of the four components of the Can Do descriptors, how to apply them in instruction based on each ELL Level and student ZPD, will be given. Estimated duration, 45 minutes.
- 4) Participants will be given a student scenario, where they will have to analyze the student's needs and describe which Can Do descriptors would accommodate the ELL student. Participants will follow up with a discussion of their designs. Estimated duration, 60 minutes.
- 5) ACCESS Testing will be presented to the participants. The presentation would include discussion of what is ACCESS testing, the purpose of ACCESS testing, and how to ACCESS test the students. The presentation would also include how

implementing the Can Dos into instruction will help prepare the ELLs for the ACCESS Testing. Estimated duration, 45 minutes.

**Follow-Up Assignment:** The teachers will cover the Can Do's with their ELL students. At the next session, they will bring back an activity that shows how they have covered the CanDo's, helping the ELL students to prepare for the ACCESS test.

All participants will be informed on how to locate and access web-based materials and resources. All information and materials presented will be emailed to the participants. Participants will bring student data to the next session to analyze student growth.

ELL PLC Presentation Slides 24-28

ELL PLC Presentation Slides 24-28 (PDF)

**Time:** Four Hours

**Discussion Topic:** How do you teach ELL students to write?

- 1) Follow-up review- The group will share the activity that was implemented with their students'. They will share the Can Do descriptors were covered in the activity. The group will discuss each participants activities providing collaborative feedback. Participants will also discuss anything they difficulties they may have encountered. Estimated duration, 20 minutes.
- 2) Participants share what they know about the teaching writing to ELL students by filling out a KWL chart. Discussion questions will prompt conversation about what the participants already know, and what they would like to learn about the teaching writing to ELL students. Estimated duration, 45 minutes.
- 3) A presentation on writing strategies used to teach ELL students, and how to apply them in instruction based on each ELL Level and student ZPD, will be given. The presentation will cover color coding, visuals, starter sentences, picture writing, transitional words, writing frames etc. Estimated duration, 45 minutes.
- 4) Participants will be placed into groups where they will have to prepare a writing lesson that they would teach to their students. Each group will be given different strategies and scenarios so that ELL students of all levels and ZPDs are addressed in this session. Each group will then present their writing lesson to the other groups for collaborative learning and feedback. Estimated duration, 90 minutes.

127

5) Participants will be given samples of student writing. They will review and

individually grade each writing piece. When the teachers complete their grading a

group conversation on how each piece was graded will take place. Materials

(grading rubrics) from a previous session on grading will also be reused to help

analyzed the writing pieces. Estimated duration, 45 minutes.

Follow-Up Assignment: The teachers will cover a writing lesson with their ELL

students. At the next session, they will bring back a sample of their students writing that

shows how they have implemented writing using ELL strategies in their classroom.

ELL PLC Presentation Slides 29-35

ELL PLC Presentation Slides 29-35 (PDF)

Session 6

**Time:** Four Hours

**Discussion Topic:** What are the teachers' takeaways that they have learned and implemented since they started this PLC?

#### **Activity:**

- 1) Follow-up review- The participants will share how they implemented the Can Dos into the instruction in their classrooms. Estimated duration, 30 minutes.
- 2) Discussion questions prompt group conversation. Participants will share what they have implemented into their classrooms, and benefited from learning from the PLC this year. Any questions and/ or concerns about what the participants have learned this year will be addressed. Estimated duration, 45-60 minutes.
- 3) Participants will share and analyze data of their ELL students and discuss how what they have learned and implemented this year has affected their student growth and development. Estimated duration, 60 minutes.
- 4) Discussion and presentation on how to close the current school year and how to plan better for the following school year. Estimated duration, 45 minutes.
- 5) Teachers will be given a summative evaluation to complete. Estimated duration, 20 minutes.

**Follow-Up Assignment:** Participants will complete a district evaluation of the PLC. All participants will be informed on how to locate and access web-based materials and resources. All information and materials presented will be emailed to the participants.

ELL PLC Presentation Slides 36-38

ELL PLC Presentation Slides 36-38 (PDF)

# **Professional Development Formative Evaluation Form**

Strongly	Disagree	Neutral	Ag	ree		St	rongl	y
Disagree	2	3		4		A	Agree	
1							5	
	Circle a	n rating for each nu	ımber	•				
1. The objectives	of the training w	ere clearly stated		1	2	3	4	5
2. Today's session was informative.				1	2	3	4	5
3. I can take today's learning and apply it to my everyday			day	1	2	3	4	5
work.								
4. The trainer wa	s prepared and w	ell knowledgeable		1	2	3	4	5
about the conte	ent.							
5. The training o	bjectives were me	et.		1	2	3	4	5
Please answer ea	ach of the follow	ing questions.						
1. What was m	ost helpful in tod	ay's sassion?						
1. What was in	lost neipiui iii tou	ay 5 SCSSIOII!						

2.	What was most confusing in today's session?
3.	What did you learn that you did not know during today's session?
4.	How can you use what you have learned today in your class?
5.	How would you change today's activities?

## **Professional Development Summative Evaluation Form**

Dates:		

Directions: Rate the training using the criteria for #1-5. Please provide feedback for #6.

Strongly	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly
Disagree	2	3	4	Agree
1				5

Circle a rating for each number.					
1. After attending this professional development I feel	1	2	3	4	5
better equipped to teach ELL students.					
2. After attending the professional development, I	1	2	3	4	5
feel more knowledgeable strategies, accommodations,					
and resources for ELL students.					
3. I have been able to implement strategies I learned	1	2	3	4	5
from the professional development in my classroom.					
4. I feel confident implementing instructions to ELL	1	2	3	4	5
students in my classroom.					
5. I feel confident locating and utilizing strategies,	1	2	3	4	5
accommodation materials, and resources.					
6. I feel that this professional development will make					
me a more effective teacher.					

7. 7	The professional development was relevant to my
nee	eds.
8. 7	This professional development was of quality.
9. 7	This professional development provided me with
too	els to effectively implement in my classroom.
Ple	ease answer each of the following questions.
1.	What was most helpful in this professional development?
2.	What would you like to have learned more about in this professional development?
3.	What was the most effective thing you learned during this professional
	development?
	Have some vory yage vilhet vory have learned in vory alega?
4.	How can you use what you have learned in your class?

5.	What suggestions do you have to better improve this professional development for
	next time?

Appendix B: Letter of Invitation

Date

Principal of School Name Mr. X

School Name

Address

RE: Permission to Conduct Research Study

Dear Mr. X:

My name is Cara Scales-Judkowitz and I am writing to request permission to conduct a research study at your elementary school. I am a teacher in the Miami Dade County Public Schools and a student currently enrolled in the Doctorate of Education program at Walden University. I am in the process of writing my Project Study entitled, ELL Teachers' Perspectives of Professional Development and their Implementation of Instructional Practices.

Due to the nature of the study, I am hoping that the school administration will allow me to recruit one teacher of ELL students from each grade (grades 1-5), from the school to be individually interviewed. The teachers will be asked to participate on a volunteer basis only. Teachers who are interested and volunteer to participate will be given a consent form to be signed and returned to me at the beginning of the research study.

If approval is granted, interviews will be conducted in an uninterrupted, quiet setting on the school site; either during the teachers planning time or after school via

Zoom, due to the current Covid-19 pandemic. The interview process should take no longer than 45-60 minutes. The data collected from this study will remain confidential and anonymous.

Your approval to conduct this study will be greatly appreciated. I would be happy to answer any questions or concerns that you may have; you may contact me at my email address.

If you agree, kindly sign below and return the signed form to me via e-mail.

Alternatively, a signed letter of permission on your school's letterhead acknowledging your consent and permission for me to conduct this survey/study at your school would suffice.

Best regards,		
Cara Scales-Judkowitz Ed.S., M.A.		
Approved by:		
Print Name	Title	
Signature	Date	

**Enclosures** 

cc: Dr. Z, Research Advisor, Walden University

Appendix C: Interview Protocol

Research Questions:

1. How do the elementary teachers of ELL students implement instructional

practices and resources used to teach ELL students within their ZPD?

2. What are the elementary teachers of ELL students' perspectives of the

professional development trainings provided to teach ELL students within their

ZPD?

Date and Time:

Setting (pseudonym):

Interviewer:

Interviewee (pseudonym):

Grade:

Opening Script:

Thank you for taking the time to allow me to interview you today. The purpose of

my study is to explore how the elementary teachers of ELL students implement

instructional practices and resources utilized to teach ELL students within their ZPD. In

addition, the study explores the teachers' perspectives of the professional development

training provided to teach the ELLs within their ZPD. Your participation in this study is

voluntary. If at any time there is a question you do not want to answer, or if you would

like to stop the interview entirely, please let me know. In order to protect your identity, I

will be assigning you a pseudonym and will use it instead of your name. I will be taking

notes during the interview and I will also be audio recording the interview to ensure the

accuracy of my findings. The audio recording is for research purposes only, and will only be heard by me and will be kept secure on my personal computer. Once the interview is over, I will transcribe the interview from the audio recording, and I will provide you with a summary of the findings for you to review for accuracy. Do you have any questions or concerns before we begin the interview questions? Please let me know when you are ready and we will begin.

#### **Background Questions:**

- 1. How many years have you been teaching?
- 2. How many years have you been teaching ELL students?

#### **Training Questions:**

- 1. How many ELL PDs have you attended in the past year
- 2. What were the topics covered at the PD(s) you attended?
- 3. What have you learned about instructing ELLs within their ZPD?
- 4. What ELL strategies did you learn from the PD that you use to teach ELLs within their ZPD?
- 5. How did the PD(s) help you with lesson planning and assessing ELL students?
- 6. What PD topics were not sufficiently covered to help you teach ELLs within their ZPD?
- 7. What trainings do you feel you would benefit from in order to better instruct ELL students within their ZPD?
- 8. What was the most beneficial in the PD training regarding teaching ELLs within their ZPD?

#### **Instructional Practice Questions:**

- Tell me how you introduce new concepts to your ELL students within their ZPD.
- 2. How do you differentiate instruction for ELL students within their ZPD?
- 3. Give me an example of how you teach vocabulary to ELL students within their ZPD.
- 4. Do you use technology in your classroom? If so, are the programs specifically designed for ELLs to learn within their ZPD
- 5. ? How often do they use these programs?
- 6. How do you use student data to drive ELL instruction within their ZPD?
- 7. How do you evaluate ELL students to ensure they are learning within their ZPD?
- 8. Is there anything else you would like to add?

#### Concluding Script:

Thank you for allowing me to interview you. I appreciate your time. Please keep in mind that all of your responses will remain confidential and secure. Once I have transcribed the interview a summary will be sent to you to review the findings for accuracy. If you find anything that you feel should be changed, please notify me.